

UNIVERSITY OF FOGGIA

Department of Agricultural Sciences, Food, Natural Resources and Engineering DAFNE

PhD Course on Management of innovation in the agricultural and food system of the mediterranean region (XXXIV Cycle)

Proteomic approach to investigate the impact of dietary supplementation on lamb meat quality

Coordinator:

prof. Giancarlo Colelli

Tutor:

prof. Rosaria Marino

PhD student: dr.ssa Martina di Corcia

Al gruppo di Produzioni Animali che mi ha dato l'occasione di svolgere un lavoro che mi piace e che, nel tempo, mi ha portato molteplici soddisfazioni.

To the Animal Productions group that has given me the opportunity to do a job I like and that, over time, has given me multiple satisfactions.

A mamma e papà, GRAZIE è una parola enorme ma ancora troppo scarna per esprimere la mia gratitudine per l'appoggio che mi avete sempre dato e per la stima che sempre mi avete dimostrato nonostante i miei atteggiamenti scontrosi. Grazie poi a mia sorella per aver sempre creduto in me e nelle mie scelte "sbagliate".

To Mom and Dad, THANK YOU is a huge word but still too poor to express my gratitude for the support you always gave me and the esteem you always showed me despite my grumpy behavior. Thanks also to my sister for always believing in me, especially in my "wrong" decision.

Un grazie speciale a Valerio, la persona che più di ogni altra sa cosa rappresenta per me questo giorno. Stimolando la mia ricerca, placando la mia rabbia e ridimensionando le mie preoccupazioni è grazie a lui che ho trovato il coraggio di mettermi in gioco e di capire che, in fondo, gli ostacoli esistono per essere superati.

Special thanks to Valerio, the person who more than any other knows what this day represents to me. It is thanks to him and his ability to stimulate my quest, calm my anger, and downsize my worries that I found the courage to put myself out there and understand that, after all, obstacles exist to be overcome.

A me che non mi arrendo e se sono arrivata a questo punto, infondo è anche un po' merito mio.

Here's to me because I don't give up and if I've come this far, after all, it's also because of me.

Ringraziamenti

A conclusione di questo lavoro di tesi, non posso esimermi dal ringraziare tutte le persone che ho avuto modo di conoscere in questo importante periodo della mia vita, che hanno condiviso con me questi anni e questo progetto di ricerca aiutandomi a crescere sia dal punto di vista professionale che umano.

Ringrazio innanzitutto il gruppo di Produzioni Animali per avermi insegnato il significato ed il valore del vero lavoro di squadra, permettendomi di acquisire, sempre sotto la loro discreta supervisione, l'autonomia e con questa la stima in me stessa. Un ringraziamento particolare alle Prof.sse Marzia Albenzio e Rosaria Marino, per la pazienza, la comprensione e la disponibilità che hanno avuto nelle diverse fasi della mia crescita scientifica; per i suggerimenti e per le critiche che hanno riservato al mio lavoro volti ad incentivare la mia passione lavorativa.

Un affettuoso ringraziamento va poi alla dott.ssa Antonella della Malva per il prezioso aiuto scientifico e per gli impagabili suggerimenti. Infatti, oltre che sottolineare la sua qualità di guida scientifica, tengo a ringraziarla di cuore per l'umanità e gli insegnamenti di vita; per la sincerità e l'onestà dei rapporti, così difficili da trovare.

Ed ancora, desidero ringraziare il dott. Mohammed Gagaoua per essere stato un supervisor eccellente e avermi dato la possibilità di imparare tecniche innovative per studiare ed estrarre nuova conoscenza dai dati biologici.

Ringrazio la dott.ssa Mariagiovanna Ciliberti, collega ed amica, la sua grinta, il suo affetto ed i numerosi suggerimenti sono stati sempre un valido sostegno.

Ringrazio la dott.ssa Francesca d'Angelo per la gentilezza e la pazienza con cui mi ha accompagnata, fin dall'inizio, nell'apprendimento delle tecniche di laboratorio, ma soprattutto per la disponibilità, l'amicizia ed i preziosi consigli.

Se sono riuscita in tutto questo lo devo soprattutto a queste persone, ma anche a molte altre con le quali ho discusso e che mi hanno concesso il loro prezioso tempo e che non posso ricordare qui singolarmente. A loro va la mia gratitudine ed il mio affetto.

Acknowledgements

At the conclusion of this thesis work, I cannot refrain from thanking all the people I got to know during this important period of my life, who shared these years and this research project with me, helping me to grow both professionally and humanely.

First and foremost, I thank the Animal Production group for teaching me the meaning and value of teamwork, allowing me to acquire, always under their discreet supervision, autonomy, and with that, self-esteem. A special thanks to Professors Marzia Albenzio and Rosaria Marino, for their patience, understanding, and helpfulness during the different stages of my scientific growth; for their suggestions and criticism of my work aimed at boosting my working passion.

My affectionate thanks then go to Dr. Antonella della Malva for her invaluable scientific help and priceless suggestions. I would like to thank her from the bottom of my heart for her humanity and life lessons; for the sincerity and honesty of her relationships, which are so hard to find.

And again, I would like to thank Dr. Mohammed Gagaoua for being an excellent supervisor and for allowing me to learn innovative techniques to study and extract new knowledge from biological data. I thank Dr. Mariagiovanna Ciliberti, a colleague and friend, her drive, affection and numerous suggestions have always been valuable support.

I thank Dr. Francesca d'Angelo for the kindness and patience with which she accompanied me from the beginning in learning laboratory techniques, but above all for her helpfulness, friendship, and valuable advice.

If I succeeded in all this, I owe it mainly to these people, but also to many others with whom I discussed and who gave me their valuable time and whom I cannot mention here individually. To them goes my gratitude and affection.

CONTENTS

FIGURES AND TABLES

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

CHAPTER 1

What is meat quality?

- 1.1. Definition of Meat Quality
- 1.2. Meat nutritional properties
- 1.2.1. Healthy value of meat molecules
- 1.3. Meat organoleptic properties
 - 1.4.1. Color
 - 1.4.2. Flavor
 - 1.4.3. Juiciness
 - 1.4.4. Texture

CHAPTER 2

Factors affecting the quality of meat

- 2.1. Introduction
- 2.2. Intrinsic factors
- 2.3. Extrinsic factors
- 2.3.1 Post-mortem processes

CHAPTER 3

Application of Proteomic tools in meat quality evaluation

- 3.1. Definition of Proteomics
- 3.2. Proteomic tools
 - 3.2.1. Proteins' extraction
 - 3.2.2. Proteins' separation

- 3.2.3. Proteins' identification
- 3.2.4. Proteins' validation
- 3.2.5. Bioinformatic analysis

INTRODUCTION TO THE TRIALS

CHAPTER 4

First trial: "Characterization of the sarcoplasmic muscle proteome changes in lambs fed with hazeInut skin by-products: Relationships with meat color"

4.1. Materials and methods 4.1.1. Animals, dietary treatments, and meat sampling 4.1.2. Color stability and metmyoglobin formation measurement 4.1.3. Proteomics analysis 4.1.3.1. Meat proteins extraction 4.1.3.2. Gel sample preparation and **SDS-PAGE** analysis 4.1.3.3. Two-Dimensional Gel Electrophoresis (2DE) 4.1.3.4. SDS-PAGE and 2DE gels image analysis 4.1.3.5. Protein identification with Mass Spectrometry 4.1.4. Statistical Analysis

4.2. Results and Discussions

4.2.1. Effects of dietary treatment and storage time on color stability of lamb meat

4.2.2. Mono-dimensional electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) of the sarcoplasmic muscle proteome

4.2.2.1. Regression analysis of color parameters and sarcoplasmic proteins abundances of lamb meat4.2.3. Changes in the sarcoplasmic muscle proteome from hazelnut-based

diet over storage time

CHAPTER 5

Second trial: "Characterization of the muscle myofibrillar protein changes in lambs fed hazelnut skin by-products: Insights at the proteome level and consequences on meat texture"

5.1. Materials and methods

5.1.1. Animals and meat sampling

5.1.2. Myofibrillar Fragmentation Index (MFI) measurement

5.1.3. Total Collagen content of meat

5.1.4. Proteomics analysis

5.1.4.1. Protein extraction and SDS-PAGE analysis

5.1.4.2. Western blotting

5.1.4.3. Two - dimensional electrophoresis (2DE) 5.1.4.4. Identification of different abundant proteins with Mass Spectrometry

5.1.5. Statistical Analysis

5.2. Results and Discussions

5.2.1. Myofibrillar fragmentation index (MFI) and total collagen content of lamb meat

5.2.2. Changes in myofibrillar profile of lamb meat

5.2.3. Two-dimensional electrophoresis(2DE) of myofibrillar proteins

CHAPTER 6

Third trial: "In-depth characterization of different abundant spots in the proteome of lambs fed with hazeInut skin using bioinformatics"

6.1. Recent advancements in proteomic technologies

6.2. Bioinformatic analysis of different abundant spots

6.3. Functional roles of differentially abundant proteins from sarcoplasmic proteome and their relevance to meat color

6.4. Functional roles of differentially abundant proteins from myofibrillar proteome and their relevance to meat tenderness

CONCLUSION

REFERENCES

CHAPTER 1

Figure 1. Changes in meat surface color as affected by myoglobin redox state, ligands, and iron valence.

CHAPTER 2

Figure 2. The impact of post-mortem pH drops rate and extent on meat quality attributes.

CHAPTER 3

Figure 3. The major objectives of meat proteomics (Gagaoua et al., 2022).

Figure 4. The roadmap of the main steps of proteomic analysis to discover biomarkers of meat quality traits.

Figure 5. A typical visualization of functional enrichment and interactome analysis results in Metascape.

Figure 6. A typical association network in STRING.

CHAPTER 4

Figure 7. Schematic representation of the SDS-PAGE analysis.

Figure 8. Visual representation of 2D proteins' separation.

Figure 9. Typical visualization of (a) SDS-PAGE gel analysis with Image Lab and (b) 2DE gel analysis with PD Quest software.

Figure 10. SDS-PAGE of sarcoplasmic fractions and densitometric profile from

longissimus thoracis et lumborum muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

FIGURES

Relative Figure 11. quantity (%) of sarcoplasmic (PKM= proteins Pvruvate kinase; PYGM= Glycogen phosphorylase; Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate GAPDH= dehydrogenase; PGAM1= Phosphoglycerate mutase 1; TPI1= Triosephosphate isomerase) of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle from lambs as affected by different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time. Different letters: a, b, c = P < 0.05(storage effect). *= P<0.05; **=P<0.01; ***=P<0.001.

Figure 12. Regression models of meat color parameters and sarcoplasmic proteins abundances of longissimus lumborum muscle of lambs during storage (1, 4 and 7 days). The negative correlations are given in red and the positive in green.

Figure 13. 2DE of sarcoplasmic fractions from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

Figure 14. A representative 2DE maps of the

sarcoplasmic fraction showing identified proteins.

CHAPTER 5

Figure 15. Western Blotting workflow.

Figure 16. Myofibrillar fragmentation index (MFI) of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs as affected by different diet treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time. Different letters: A, B= P< 0.05 (diet effect), a, b, c= P< 0.05 (storage effect). *= P<0.05; **=P<0.01; ***=P<0.001.

Figure 17. SDS-PAGE of myofibrillar fractions and densitometric profile from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

Figure 18. Relative quantity (%) of myofibrillar proteins (MHC= Myosin heavy chain, TnC= Troponin C, TnT= Troponin T, 30 kDa= 30 kDa fragments) of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle from lambs as affected by different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time. Different letters: a, b, c= P < 0.05 (storage effect). *= P<0.05; **=P<0.01; ***=P<0.001.

Figure 19. Representative Western blot of (a) Desmin isoforms (54 kDa: intact forms, and 46-37 kDa: degraded forms) and (b) image analysis results representing Desmin degradation trend (formation of degraded forms/total signal) from myofibrillar proteins of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

Figure 20. Representative Western blot of (a) Troponin T isoforms (37-34 kDa: intact forms, and 33-28 kDa: degraded forms) and (b) image analysis results representing Troponin T degradation trend (formation of degraded forms/total signal) from myofibrillar proteins of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

Figure 21. Principal component analysis (PCA) of myofibrillar fragmentation index (MFI) and protein band percentage (MYH = myosin heavy chain, ACTN= α -actinin, DES = desmin ACTA1 = actin, TNNT = troponin T, TPM = tropomyosin, 30 kDa= 30 kDa fragments, MYL1 = myosin light chain 1, TNNI= troponin I, TNNC= troponin C, MYL2 = myosin light chain 2) of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* lamb muscles as affected by different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time (1, 4 and 7 days).

Figure 22. 2DE of myofibrillar fractions from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

Figure 23. Changes of spot number in myofibrillar fraction of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle from lambs as affected by different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

Figure 24. Myosin light chains isoforms (Myosin light chain 1, Fast skeletal myosin light chain 2, Myosin light chain 1/2) of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle from lambs as affected by different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

Figure 25. Representative 2DE gel map of the myofibrillar fraction highlighting the identified protein spots in Table 5.

CHAPTER 6

Figure 26. Protein-protein interactions of the differentially expressed proteins identified in the sarcoplasmic proteome using STRING database.

Figure 27. Biological pathway and process enrichment analysis using Metascape® on the proteins identified in the sarcoplasmic proteome extract of lambs to be changing due to hazelnut dietary treatment. a) Functional enrichment analysis based on the list of significant 15 Gene Ontology (GO) terms. The bar graphs highlight the top enriched terms (functional clusters) across the protein lists colored according to P values: terms with a P value <0.01, a minimum count of 3, and an enrichment factor >1.5; b) Networks of pathways and process enrichment cluster analysis; c) Key most significant molecular complex detection (MCODE) components form the network.

Figure 28. Protein-protein interaction network of the differentially expressed proteins identified in the myofibrillar proteome using STRING database.

Figure 29. Biological pathway and process enrichment analysis using Metascape® on the proteins identified in the myofibrillar proteome extract of lambs to be changing due to hazelnut dietary treatment. a) Significant enriched ontology clusters and molecular pathways based on Gene Ontology (GO) from the differentially expressed proteins. The bar graphs highlight all the enriched terms across the protein lists coloured according to Log Pvalues: terms with a P-value <0.01, a minimum count of 3, and an enrichment factor > 1.5; b) Network of pathways and process enrichment cluster analysis.

TABLES

CHAPTER 4

Table1.Ingredientsandchemicalcompositionoftheexperimentaldietsandhazelnutskin.

Table 2. Effect of the dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time (1, 4, and 7 days) on color parameters (lightness: L*, redness: a*, yellowness: b*, chroma: C*, hue Angle: h°) (means \pm SEM).

Table 3. Effect of the dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time (1, 4, and 7 days) on meat color stability parameters (reflectance: R630/R580), color stability ((K/S)572/(K/S)525, (K/S)610/(K/S)525, and metmyoglobin (MMb) percentages) (means \pm SEM).

Table 4. Identified proteins by 2DE gels asdifferent in the sarcoplasmic muscle proteometo be affected by dietary treatment.

CHAPTER 5

Table 5. Identified proteins by 2DE gels asdifferent in the myofibrillar muscle proteometo be affected by dietary treatment.

GENERAL INTRODUCTION

In 2050, according to the report "The World Population Prospects 2019: Highlights," of United Nations, the world population will reach 9.7 billion, leading to a shift in consumption habits and a rising demand for quality food. The term "quality" for meat has always been used to define a product with specific characteristics of color, appearance, and texture. However, in recent years, consumers have exhibited a growing interest in a broader idea of quality, which includes the characteristics of healthy, safe, ethical, and sustainable food. In this context, the main goal of the livestock sector should be to promote the sustainable development of farming systems, with a focus on the efficient use of natural resources. Ruminant farming systems, mostly focused on pastures, may benefit from the use of agro-industrial by-products. From a circular economy perspective, maximizing the use of agro-industrial by-products as feeding supplement represents an important challenge aiming to preserve natural resources, guarantee environmental sustainability and improve the chemical, physical, and sensory characteristics of animal products.

Omics sciences could represent a powerful tool to understand the overall changes in muscle metabolism and therefore predict the effects induced by ante- and post-mortem factors. Indeed, feeding is one of the ante-mortem factors that most influence the quality of the animal product as it can significantly modify: the production and reproductive efficiency, the composition, the healthiness, the organoleptic, and technological characteristics of the meat.

The present thesis aimed to investigate the effects of the inclusion of agro-industrial by-products, specifically hazelnut skin, in the lambs' diet on meat quality and on protein changes. Particularly, it is composed of three trials. In the first trial, the effect of the inclusion of hazelnut skin by-product on meat color characteristics and sarcoplasmic proteome has been assessed while the meat tenderness and the myofibrillar proteome profile were examined in the second trial.

A proteomic approach combined with bioinformatics tools has been applied to a deeper understanding of the molecular mechanisms involved in the post-mortem processes related to feeding strategies through the discovery of several biological pathways involved in the development of meat quality traits.

11



CHAPTER 1 WHAT IS MEAT QUALITY?

1.1. Definition of Meat Quality

The EU regulation No. 853/2004 specifies the definition of fresh meat in Europe as "all the edible parts coming from the carcass of an animal, as well as its offal and blood".

The concept of "quality" in the agri-food system is very complex. The *quality of meat* can be defined by the set of properties that affect the consumer's choice of purchase. To these, it is appropriate to consider aspects such as ethics and sustainability, which influence the consumer's *appreciation* of meat. Therefore, based on societal changes in consumer preferences and appreciation, the definition of meat quality can change over time. When we talk about meat quality, we normally refer to its organoleptic characteristics (perceived quality), particularly its flavor and texture. This chapter provides an overview of the factors that influence meat quality in terms of both nutritional and organoleptic aspects.

1.2. Meat nutritional properties

Proteins

As a "protein-rich food", meat is unquestionably an excellent supply of high biological value proteins. Meat proteins provide a high proportion of essential amino acids, indispensable for the correct functioning of the human body that cannot be directly synthesized by the body but must necessarily be taken through food (Ahmad, Imran, & Hussain, 2018).

Meat proteins can be easily assimilated and digested (Pereira, & Vicente, 2013); the degree of digestibility depends on the age of the animal, and the method of meat preparation (Bax, et al., 2013).

Meat proteins have a plastic function since they contribute to muscle synthesis, but they are also essential in many metabolic processes.

Meat proteins are classified into three groups: *myofibrillar, sarcoplasmic,* and *stromal* (Guo, & Greaser, 2022).

Myofibrillar proteins constitute about 60% of

total muscle tissue proteins and are represented by proteins with a structural, regulatory, and cytoskeletal function of relaxation and contraction of the myofibril. Myofibrillar proteins mainly affect the organoleptic quality of meat such as water retention or tenderness characteristics.

Myosin, actin, titin, tropomyosin, troponins (subtypes C, I, and T), desmin, nebulin are the principal myofibrillar proteins, here reported in decreasing order of their relative abundance.

About 45% of myofibrillar proteins are represented by myosin (approximately 520 kDa) which constitutes the thick filaments of myofibrils. Myosins in skeletal muscle are hexamers composed of 6 polypeptide chains: two myosin heavy chains (MHCs) and four myosin light chains (MLCs).

Myosin together with actin constitute the major contractile proteins; by creating the actomyosin complex modulates the physical state of the muscle. Actin (approximately 43 kDa) represents about 22% of myofibrillar proteins; with a double helix filaments structure, it constitutes the thin filaments of myofibrils.

Located in the actin helix thin filaments, tropomyosin and troponin represent the principal regulatory proteins of the

actomyosin complex and muscle contraction. Tropomyosin and troponin account for myofibrillar around 10% of proteins. Tropomyosin is a dimeric protein consisting of 2 distinct subunits known as α and β tropomyosin; while troponin is composed of three subunits, troponin C (calcium-binding), troponin I (inhibitory), and troponin T (tropomyosin-binding) each respectively equipped with fast and slow isoforms (Wei, & Jin, 2011). Tropomyosin and troponin, also interacting with each other, are involved in calcium-ion-induced contraction regulation.

Furthermore, cytoskeletal proteins maintain the myofilaments in their relative locations inside the myofibril but also preserve the architecture of the myofibrils within the myofiber.

The remaining 40% of muscle proteins are made up of 30-35% by a fraction mainly represented by mitochondrial nucleoproteins, oxidative enzymes, lysosomal proteases, and myoglobin, normally present in the sarcoplasm.

Sarcoplasmic proteins are a heterogeneous group of hundreds different proteins soluble in water and low concentrated salt solutions. Sarcoplasmic proteins include most of the enzymes responsible for the regulation of

carbohydrate and protein metabolism in

animal cells (Pearson, 2012). The main sarcoplasmic proteins include glyceraldehyde phosphate dehydrogenase, aldolase, enolase, creatine kinase, lactate dehydrogenase, pyruvate kinase, and myoglobin.

Among all, myoglobin is of considerable importance both from a nutritional and organoleptic point of view. Myoglobin is a globular protein composed of a single peptide protein, globin, and the prosthetic heme group whose oxidation state of iron contributes to the color change in meat (Suman, Ramanathan, & Nair, 2022). Instead, its nutritional value is mainly related to the heme protein group (see Paragraph 1.2.4.).

Both the myofibrillar and sarcoplasmic fractions impact the organoleptic properties of the meat. Huff-Lonergan, Zhang, & Lonergan (2010) reported that changes in the myofibrillar fraction are directly involved in the conversion processes of muscle into meat while the denaturation of sarcoplasmic proteins indirectly affects the quality of the meat by influencing color and water-holding capacity.

Stromal proteins account for a mere 10%– 15% of total protein content mainly represented by collagen, elastin, and reticulin. They have limited nutritional interest since they have a low biological value due to a lack of necessary amino acids and are poorly digested.

Collagen is the main protein constituting the connective tissue and generally, high collagen levels are associated with tough meat (Purslow, 2005). Weston, Rogers, & Althen, (2002) provide an overview of the correlation between collagen and meat tenderness and the link with the animal's age. Indeed, collagen molecules are bonded together through intermolecular cross-links which help provide structure and strength. These bonds, initially reducible, with advancing age, are replaced by mature, thermally stable, and less soluble bonds capable of influencing the toughness of the meat.

Fats

Fat represents a good indicator of the animal's health and nutrition.

The fat percentage of meat and meat products depends on the species, age of the animal, and part of the carcass considered (Pereira, & Vicente, 2022, Wood, et al., 2008).

Meat contains several lipid classes including neutral or non-polar lipids (triglycerides), polar lipids (phospholipids, cholesterol, and sphingomyelin), non-esterified fatty acids (NEFA), and essential fatty acids (EFAs).

Some of the physio-chemical characteristics of meat fat such as the melting point, the susceptibility to oxidation, and the nutritional value are highly dependent on the type of fatty acids (monounsaturated fatty acids, MUFA; acids. SFA: saturated fattv and acids, PUFA). polyunsaturated fatty Monounsaturated fatty acids (MUFA) and saturated fatty acids (SFA) constitute the majority of meat fats. Palmitic (C16: 0), stearic (C18: 0), and oleic (C18: 1) acids are the most prevalent meat SFA and MUFA fatty acids.

Meat represents also a great dietary source of PUFA particularly of linoleic acid (C18:2) and alpha-linolenic acid. In addition, meat from ruminants stands out for the presence of docosapentaenoic acid (DPA, C22: 5 n-3), eicosapentaenoic acid (EPA), docosahexaenoic acid (DHA), and conjugated linoleic acid (CLA), trans fatty acids that have associated with various been health advantages such as cardiovascular disease, diabetes, and obesity prevention (Dilzer, & Park, 2012).

Furthermore, cholesterol is a significant nutritional component of meats. The cholesterol level of meats ranges between 30 and 120 mg/100 g (Valsta, Tapanainen, & Männistö, 2005).

Minerals

Meat has excellent mineral content. The most important, as it is characteristic, is iron but potassium, sodium, phosphorus, zinc, and selenium supply is also relevant.

Meat is the best source of heme-iron because more than half of the iron in meat is of the heme type (Buzała, Słomka, & Janicki, 2016). Heme iron, indeed, is the one most usable by the body as it is absorbed as such and most effectively compared non-hemic iron (Uzel, & Conrad, 1998). Meat and meat products can contribute up to 18% of daily iron requirements, an important intake in a healthy and balanced diet.

The amount of minerals in meat varies significantly between species (Lawrie, & Ledward, 2006).

Generally, adult beef has the highest hemeiron content. Conversely, both heme and nonheme iron were found in significant lower amounts in poultry meat. However, pork, despite being red meat, may contain the same amount or even less iron than chicken or turkey (Lombardi-Boccia, Martinez-Dominguez, & Aguzzi, 2002).

Vitamins

Thiamine (vitamin B1), riboflavin (vitamin B2), pantothenic acid, folic acid, niacin (vitamin B3), and vitamin B6 and B12 are the most representative meat vitamins. Fat-soluble proteins (A, D, and K) are abundant in some fatty cuts and offal.

Red meat contains around two-thirds of the daily requirement for vitamin B12 in the same meal (Williams, 2007) while chicken breast is a particularly rich source of niacin (Pereira, & Vicente, 2022). Therefore, also for vitamins, the content is species-specific.

1.2.1. Healthy value of meat molecules

Due to its unique composition, meat is considered a very important food for maintaining a healthy and balanced diet; essential for achieving optimal growth and human development. Indeed, meat is an excellent source of essential nutrient and bioactive molecules that exerts a beneficial role in human health.

The nutrients provided by meat are very important, especially in some stages of life. The high protein content stimulates the secretion of growth hormones (Joslowski, et al., 2013), making this food essential and primary in the nutrition of children and adolescents. Additionally, its contribution to protein synthesis for building and maintaining skeletal muscle mass is significant for preserving both physical function and metabolic health. In accordance with this, meat is an important element of the elderly's diet to avoid age-related muscular weakness (sarcopenia) (Naseeb, & Volpe, 2017), as well as in athletes' muscle recovery (Van Vliet, et al., 2018; di Corcia et al., 2022).

Minerals, especially iron, as essential components of many enzymes, are precious for children, the elderly, pregnant women, and those suffering from anemia.

Vitamin B12, the vitamin most present in meat, is involved in various vital functions of our body, especially related to the correct functioning of the nervous system and to that of red blood cells, to the synthesis of nucleic acids, and the use of fats (Stabler, 2013).

Although red meat has been demonized for years due to their saturated fat and cholesterol amount, the content in long-chain n-3 fatty acids EPA and DHA known to have antiinflammatory, antiarrhythmic, and antithrombotic activities, is important in the of cardiovascular prevention diseases. Furthermore, bioactive molecules such as taurine, carnitine, carnosine, ubiquinone, glutathione, creatine, lipoic acid, and CLA, despite being present in small quantities, have numerous physiological properties (Vongsawasdi, & Noomhorm, 2014). These molecules can interact with one or more components of live tissue, producing a wide range of possible health consequences such as immune-modulating, antihypertensive, antimicrobial, and antioxidative activities (Kulczyński, Sidor, & Gramza-Michałowska, 2019).

1.3. Meat organoleptic properties

The physical qualities of meat perceived by the sense organs contribute to defining its organoleptic quality.

Physical characteristics such as color, shape, or marbling depend mainly on sight and affect the consumer in terms of perception of the freshness and state of conservation of the meat, thus resulting rather objective.

Chemical properties, on the other hand, are mostly taste-related and include flavor, juiciness, and tenderness.

1.3.1. Color

Color has a significant impact on meat purchase decisions because customers consider discoloration as a signal of product deterioration and wholesomeness (Mancini, 2013; Suman, Ramanathan, & Nair, 2022). As stated above, myoglobin is a sarcoplasmic protein containing heme as a prosthetic group, with a centrally positioned ferrous iron atom that determines the color of meat.

The iron within the heme ring can form six bonds. Four of these bonds bind the iron to the heme group, whereas the fifth and sixth respectively connect the prosthetic heme group to the apoprotein and reversibly with other ligands. Meat color is determined by the ligand (oxygen, carbon monoxide...) present at this sixth coordination site and the redox state of iron, which results in the formation of four different chemical forms of myoglobin: deoxymyoglobin, oxymyoglobin, carboxymyoglobin, and metmyoglobin.

The type of binding and the oxygen tension determines the color variation of the meat, as illustrated in **Figure 1** (Mancini, 2013).

Oxymyoglobin, which causes the reddish surface of the meat, is associated with high oxygen tension. Low oxygen tensions increase



Figure 1. Changes in meat surface color as affected by myoglobin redox state, ligands, and iron valence (Mancini, 2013).

the synthesis of metmyoglobin, resulting in a brownish discoloration. High temperature, low pH, salt, low oxygen atmospheres, and aerobic microorganisms, all contribute to myoglobin oxidation (Tomasevic et al., 2021).

Meat color intensity is also thought to be linked to animal activity and differences in muscle fiber types. According to Listrat et al., (2016), muscles from an animal used for locomotion like cattle, sheep, and horses appear darker in color due to the large proportions of type I fibers rich in myoglobin and prone to metmyoglobin production and color stability loss.

The color of meat is evaluated using both chromatic and achromatic attributes and also includes the measurement of its stability by studying the variation over time of the predominant forms of myoglobin.

Chromatic and achromatic characteristics are related to lightness (L*), redness (a*), and yellowness (b*) measurements in the CIE-L*a*b* color space and may thus be described using Chroma (S*, saturation index) or hue angle (h*) (Warner, 2014). To this are added the reflectance measurements on a meat surface described by the absorption (K) and dispersion (S) coefficients (Macdougall, 1970).

1.3.2. Flavor

In meat, flavour is a fundamental quality attribute. Taste and aroma or smell are the two components of flavor. Since raw meat is generally almost flavorless, its distinctive flavors develop only by the cooking process. The flavors of meats are defined by a nonspecie-specific component, common to all meat cuts, and from a species-specific component that determines the differences between beef, lamb, pork, chicken, etc. Free sugars, sugar phosphates, sugars bound to nucleotides, free amino acids, peptides, and nucleotides gives the meat its non-speciespecific taste while fats, particularly phospholipids, and to a lesser extent triglyceride (Meinert et al., 2007), contribute to defining the specie-specific component.

Two main cooking processes contribute to the generation of the characteristic "meaty" flavor. The first is the reaction between reducing sugars and amino acids or other amino compounds such as peptides according to the Maillard reaction. The Maillard reaction produces the desirable flavor in cooked meat through the generation of numerous compounds following the occurrence of cascade reactions and Amadori and Heyns rearrangement (Kanokruangrong, Birch, & Bekhit, 2019). Strecker degradation represents the final step of the Maillard reaction and is the most important in the production of heterocyclic compounds such as pyrazines, pyrroles, furans, oxazoles, thiazoles, and thiophenes by reacting intermediate carbonyl compounds with each other, with amino compounds, and with amino acid degradation products such as hydrogen sulfide, and ammonia.

The second important contribution to the aroma is given by the oxidative degradation of lipids. Therefore, the fat composition of the meat, particularly the intramuscular fat, can significantly affect its flavor and palatability. Saturated and unsaturated fatty acids are distributed differently in intramuscular fat and adipose tissues. Both types of molecules can be degraded and oxidized, resulting in a large number of volatile flavor chemicals such as aliphatic hydrocarbons, aldehydes, ketones, alcohols, carboxylic acids, and esters.

Finally, the flavor of the meat is influenced by the thermal degradation of other chemicals, such as thiamine (Herrera, & Calkins, 2022).

1.3.3. Juiciness

Meat juiciness is a perceived characteristic

during chewing. The juiciness depends on the amount of muscle juice released in the mouth at the beginning of chewing.

In meat, water represents about 70% of the total composition and its retention capacity varies considerably. Based on its mobility, five different types of water in meat are distinguished: constitutional, bound, immobilized, free, and extracellular. Meat juiciness is mostly defined by the free, and extracellular type representing the forms of water that escape the muscle cell structure as purging after the rigors process and for convectional heating.

The ability of meat to retain its intrinsic water after force application and/or processing (i.e., cutting, pressing, grinding, packaging, curing, thermal processing, etc.) has been defined as water-holding capacity (WHC) (Honikel, & Hamm, 1994) and is associate with drip loss during storage and with cooking loss during the cooking of meat.

It is widely accepted that post-mortem proteolysis may be responsible for the improved WHC of aged meats; however, the most important factor affecting the juiciness of meat is represented by the end-point temperature during cooking. A higher endpoint temperature is associated with a high cooking loss and therefore lower juiciness (Aaslyng et al., 2003; Aaslyng, 2009).

Lipids, on the other hand, indirectly influence the perception of juiciness (Puolanne, 2022). Fats can increase the water-holding capacity of meat, lubricate muscle fibres during cooking, stimulate salivary flow during mastication, and therefore the apparent sense of juiciness.

1.3.4. Texture

Tenderness is the most important factor affecting the overall eating quality of meat; consumers are willing to pay more for tenderness (Miller, et al., 2001).

Meat tenderness can be due to several factors such as protein (influenced by the contractile state of the sarcomere and the amount of myofibrillar protein degradation during aging), connective tissue amount, and background effects (Kerth, 2013).

Tenderness associated with protein is a related trait in the post-mortem aging of meat. During post-mortem aging, proteolytic enzymes degrade the proteins and disrupt the structure of the meat (see Chapter 2).

Measuring the sarcomere length, the myofibril fragmentation (MF index), and the protein

degradation by using proteomics techniques can help to describe tenderness variation.

Also, the amount of collagen is an important indicator for determining meat tenderness (Purlow, Gagaoua, & Warner, 2021). During cooking, the kind and quantity of collagen cross-links influence the degree of collagen solubilization (Lewis, Purslow, & Rice, 1991). Collagen fibrils shrink when heated during cooking, resulting in fluid loss and less tender meat.

Connective tissue is less affected by proteolysis than myofibrils. Although it was thought that intramuscular connective tissue did not undergo major changes it has recently been demonstrated the role of the matrix metallopeptidase (MMP) system in collagen degradation (Christensen, & Purslow, 2016).

To date, all these factors are evaluated after slaughter with sensory analyses, mechanical (Warner-Bratzler shear force WBSF), and chemical (sarcomere length, total collagen content, MFI determination) measurements.

However, in the last decade, the application of proteomic technique allowed identifying possible biomarkers of meat tenderness, (Gagaoua et al., 2021a; Picard, & Gagaoua, 2020) which can be used for rapid evaluation.



CHAPTER 2 FACTORS AFFECTING THE QUALITY OF MEAT

2.1. Introduction

Several intrinsic and extrinsic factors can positively or negatively influence the quality of meat.

It is noteworthy that poor management conditions and animal stress are the main factors responsible for low even poor-quality meat production. However, also slaughtering, and post-mortem conditions can produce detrimental effects on meat quality.

This chapter provides an overview of all

factors affecting meat quality, with an emphasis on extrinsic ones that can be easily modified to enhance animal products and production.

2.2. Intrinsic factors

The main intrinsic factors include the animal genotype, as well as the species (e.g., cattle, sheep, goats, pigs, poultry) and the breed to

which it belongs (e.g., Friesian, brown cattle; Lecce sheep, gentile di Puglia; Maltese goats, Mohair) but also the sex, and the age of the animal.

Animal genetics plays an important role in the quality of meat considering that the biochemical traits that define it are an expression of the characteristic genetic heritage of each species. Meat quality traits are generally recognized as moderate to highly heritable (Kerry, Kerry, & Ledward, 2002) however, there are intra-species genetic variations for important meat quality attributes associated with the breed type. From the quantitative point of view, the productions provided by the different breeds of the same species are distinct and this is defined as the productive specialization of each animal breed.

Within the breed, sex and age play a significant role in determining several meat quality traits. It is well known that males have a higher growth rate and better food conversion indices than females. Castration, however, can affect meat quality; indeed, meat from whole males might have a distinct flavor, and tenderness than meat from castrated females or males. Furthermore, in animals, particularly in females, the proportion of fat and connective tissue also varies according to age and therefore according to the changes that occur at the endocrine level. A recent review of sheep meat (Prache, Schreurs, & Guillier, 2021) reported thicker and more compact carcasses as the animal grows and gets older, emphasizing the importance of the age of the animals at slaughter to produce high-quality meat.

2.3. Extrinsic factors

The extrinsic factors include pre- and postslaughter production practices such as handling of animals, farming systems, animal nutrition, transformation, and storage technologies. The welfare of animals and consequently the quality of the derivates products largely depends on the management practices applied.

The farming system and housing of animals before slaughter can affect meat quality. Farm animals such as cattle, pigs, and poultry, but also sheep and goats, can be raised both "intensively" and "extensively".

The main differences in farming systems are correlated with the level of stress inflicted on the animal, which can have significant effects on reproductive, and immune functions (Alejandro et al., 2014) on the growth rate of animals, and on the increase in infectious and parasitic diseases that worsen meat quality (Kerry, Kerry, & Ledward, 2002).

Variations in environmental conditions between farming systems, in particular, the temperature and the space availability, have a significant impact on the physical activity and nutritional needs of the animals.

Feeding is one of the factors that most influence the well-being of the animal as well as the first means to obtain quality production as it can significantly affect the productive and reproductive efficiency, nutrient use, immune system, and emissions and thus ensure animal welfare (Andersen, et al., 2005). Furthermore, feeding plays a role also in controlling physicochemical and metabolic processes of muscle growth in farm animals, which affect the nutritional, organoleptic, and shelf-life quality of meat (Geay, et al., 2001).

The influence of grazing on improving the quality of livestock production is well known. Numerous studies point out that pasture-finished meat exhibits a slightly higher pH, implying that it has a higher water retention capacity (Razminowicz, Kreuzer, & Scheeder, 2006; Sierra, et al., 2010). Considerable variations were also observed in the chromatic indices and the oxidative stability of the meat of animals fed on pasture thanks to the greater number of antioxidants, especially vitamin E

(Gatellier, Mercier, & Renerre, 2004). Another major consequence is that grazing increases the meat's fatty acid profile (Fruet, et al., 2018; Horcada, et al., 2020), resulting in a greater unsaturated/saturated ratio, a reduction in the n-6/n-3 ratio, and an increase in conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) content. Therefore, the diet of animals has a significant impact on the overall quality of meat (Horcada et al., 2016). In the last few years, the incorporation of agroindustrial by-products has been suggested as a good strategy to improve meat product quality thereby also increasing the environmental sustainability of meat production. Interestingly, some by-products contain bioactive compounds such as vitamins, phytochemicals, minerals, unsaturated fatty acids, and phytochemicals able to increase the nutritional and organoleptic value of meat al., (Salami et 2019). Among all. phytochemicals, due to their antioxidant properties, have been investigated for their ability to improve the oxidative stability of meat, with significant implications for color, and flavor (Valenzuela-Grijalva, et al., 2017) and the shelf-life of meat products (Vasta, & Luciano, 2011; Salami, et al., 2016). In addition, Salami et al., (2019) reported an enrichment in bioactive compounds in meat from animals fed by-products rich in

phytochemicals, highlighting how feeding strategies can contribute to the development of functional and healthy meat products.

Finally, transport and stunning represent the last stages of the slaughter process where animals' welfare can be severelv compromised (Xing et al., 2018). Preslaughter practices (Lensink, et al., 2001) are also essential to obtain high-quality meat products. Stress conditions in terms of preslaughter handling, transport, and stunning operations are responsible for changes in plasma biochemical indicators and energy metabolism (higher heart rate, higher plasma cortisol concentration, and reduced level of glucose) (Caroprese, et al., 2020) which negatively impact animal welfare, yield, and meat quality (Adzitey, 2011; Ferguson, & Warner, 2008).

After transport and handling to the slaughterhouse, stunning is the final stage of the slaughter process where animals' welfare and consequently meat quality can be seriously compromised. Different stunning procedure (Xing et al., 2018) can be adopted according to the species to help relieve the pre-slaughtering stress and slows the postmortem pH decline, thus contributing on improving the quality of the carcass and meat.

2.3.1 Post-mortem processes

Post-mortem events in the muscle that occur before and after the onset of rigor mortis are the main factors in determining the physical– chemical and sensory quality traits of meat (color, and water-holding of fresh meat, tenderness, and flavor); (Smulders, Hofbauer, & Geesink, 2014).

During the post-mortem period, significant metabolic, biochemical, and physical changes occur in muscles (Matarneh, et al., 2017).

Immediately after exsanguination and oxygen depletion in the muscle, the glycogen and high-energy phosphate compounds present in the muscle at the time of slaughter are metabolized anaerobically to produce ATP cellular and preserve homeostasis. Subsequently, due to the inefficiency of anaerobic metabolism, the synthesis of ATP does not counterbalance its rate of hydrolysis, resulting in ATP full depletion and the onset of rigor mortis. In the absence of ATP, myosin binds to actin permanently leading to the completion of rigor mortis and loss of muscle excitability and extensibility. Rigor mortis occurs between 1 hour and 12 hours after death, depending on the species, type of muscle fiber, and ante- and post-mortem conditions. Only during the post-mortem

phase, muscle tension is reduced following the proteolytic degradation of cytoskeletal proteins that act on muscle structural integrity (resolution of rigor mortis). Post-mortem proteolysis is linked to several endogenous enzyme groups (calpains, cathepsins, and proteasomes) among these, calpains by interacting with caspases, represent the main enzyme system involved in the meat tenderization rate (Kemp, & Parr, 2012). Postmortem proteolysis is essential for the qualitative improvement of meat, especially in terms of tenderness.

Notable differences in post-mortem tenderization are observed in relation to the species (Dransfield, Jones, & MacFie, 1981; Etherington, Taylor, & Dransfield 1987); pork is characterized by a much faster tenderizing than beef (Koohmaraie et al., 1991).

However, several factors can influence the proteolysis of proteins in the post-mortem period. Temperature and pH are the two factors that have the greatest impact on the rate of enzyme processes (Braden, 2013). Particularly, variations in ionic strength (especially calcium), pH, and temperature can alter the structure of proteolytic enzymes by activating them, which allows for the hydrolyzing of the protein substrate (Melody, et al., 2003).

The rate of post-mortem acidification (pH) affects meat color, texture, water-holding capacity, and shelf life. The ultimate pH value of meat in most species ranges between 5.5, and 5.7, and meat within this range has the best quality features. As shown in **Figure 2**, meat with a pH of 6.0 or higher has a darker color, a shorter shelf life, and is associated with DFD condition, whereas meat with a pH of 5.4 has a light color and decreased water-holding capacity.



Figure 2. The impact of post-mortem pH drops rate and extent on meat quality attributes (Matarneh, et al., 2017).



CHAPTER 3 APPLICATION OF PROTEOMIC TOOLS IN MEAT QUALITY EVALUATION

3.1. Definition of Proteomics

Proteomics is the study of the proteome, particularly their expression patterns, structure and functions, to obtain information on the expression of cellular proteins, thus revealing the function of related genes (Bendixen, 2005).

Over 30 years ago, proteomic tools have been applied in meat science to overcome the limitations of conventional approaches and to deeply examine meat quality (Purslow,

Gagaoua, & Warner, 2021), providing a large quantity of data for the systematic characterization of muscle proteome and post-mortem. Furthermore, meat the has allowed proteomic approach the identification of several protein biomarkers capable of predicting the quality of meat (Huang, et al., 2020; Gagaoua, & Picard, 2022; Gagaoua, et al., 2020).

Figure 3 by Gagaoua et al. (2022) summarize, the main objectives of meat proteomics:

CHAPTER 3 APPLICATION OF PROTEOMIC TOOLS IN MEAT QUALITY EVALUATION



Figure 3. The major objectives of meat proteomics (Gagaoua, et al., 2022).

characterize the dynamic changes, modification, and interactions in post-mortem muscle proteome; understand the underling mechanisms and biochemical pathways behind meat quality variation; and evaluate the potential quality of meat traits using protein biomarkers. In general, the application of proteomics tools for meat quality evaluation and then genome characterization requires five steps (**Fig. 4**): protein extraction, separation, identification and quantification, validation, and bioinformatics analysis.



Figure 4. The roadmap of the main steps of proteomic analysis to discover biomarkers of meat quality traits.
3.2. Proteomic tools

3.2.1. Proteins' extraction

The most important steps in proteomic analysis for achieving reliable results is the sample preparation and extraction. Since muscle proteins are grouped into three categories (sarcoplasmic, stromal, and myofibrillar proteins) based on location in the skeletal muscle and solubility, the choice of the extraction method is essential for obtaining samples with high protein concentration.

To be separated and solubilized, myofibrillar proteins need denaturing conditions, such as a high ionic strength solution (Chen, et al., 2016), whereas sarcoplasmic proteins are soluble in water or solutions of low ionic strength. However, stromal proteins like collagen and elastin are reported to remain insoluble in high-salt solutions (Listrat, et al., 2016).

The most used method for extracting myofibrillar protein involves denaturing solutions containing urea, thiourea, reducing agents (DTT, beta-mercaptoethanol), detergents (SDS, sodium dodecyl sulfate), and salts (della Malva, et al., 2018). The efficiency of SDS as a protein extraction medium is related to its ability to create electrostatic interactions with proteins between cationic groups of the proteins and detergent anions,

which are further stabilized by hydrophobic interactions of the alkyl chains of the detergent with non-polar moieties of the proteins (Takagi, Tsujii, & Shirahama, 1975).

3.2.2. Proteins' separation

The methods of protein separation can be broadly distinguished into two categories: gelbased, and gel-free approaches.

The *gel-based approaches* refer to sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE), simply known as one-dimensional electrophoresis (1-DE) and two-dimensional electrophoresis (2-DE).

The 1-DE is a technique that allows proteins to be separated only based on their molecular weight by using sodium dodecyl sulphate, a protein denaturing agent (Aslam, et al., 2017). However, 1-DE is a protein separation technique with very low gel resolution, since multiple proteins of similar molecular weight can occur in a single protein band.

Therefore, 2-DE represents a more successful approach since it can separate proteins based on their isoelectric focus (IEF) and molecular weights (Liebler, 2002).

In a 2DE analysis, the applied electric field allows for protein migration and the formation of a spot pattern, in which each spot represents a single protein species with specific molecular weight and isoelectric point characteristics. The abundance of the proteins will thus be directly proportional to the intensity of a single spot.

Alongside the 2DE, the fluorescent 2DE differential gel electrophoresis (DIGE), has the benefit of separating two samples on a single gel. The tagging of two separate specific fluorophores, known as cyanines, distinguishes the spots of each sample (Viswanathan, Unlu, & Minden, 2006; Unlu, Morgan, & Minden, 1997).

2DE is an excellent preparatory tool for further characterization of proteins by MS-based methods (Scheler, et al., 1998), however, it has several limitations such as the inability to detect and isolate proteins of intermediate or low abundance or the discrimination of basic and hydrophobic molecules due to the chemical properties of IPG-based 2DE systems (Bendixen, 2005).

Several gel-free high-throughput proteome analysis methods have been developed in recent years to address some of these problems.

Gel-free approaches have seen widespread use in the field of meat research in recent years due to the high resolution, sensitivity, and efficiency in separating peptide segments. The gel-free approach refers to a "bottom-up" proteomics technique known as shotgun proteomics when performed on a mixture of proteins (Zhang, et al., 2013) that allows for the study of hydrophobic proteins and peptides. Briefly, complex protein mixtures are digested peptides by proteolytic enzymes, into separated by chromatographic columns depending on distinct chemical characteristics, and then evaluated by MS/MS with subsequent protein identification (Nair, & Zhair, 2020).

The two approaches are characterized by the application of different protein quantification systems. Based on the procedures applied in the two trials proposed in this thesis, the next paragraph will focus on the identification and quantification techniques that follow the separation according to the gel-based approach.

3.2.3. Proteins' identification

After a gel-based separation, different techniques are used to visualize proteins.

Through acquisition systems, the 2-DE gel is acquired and digitized to allow image analysis and perform a screening of the proteins to be identified. Proteins of interest are identified and characterized based on their molecular mass/charge (m/z) ratio through mass spectrometry (MS).

MS has numerous advantages such as high resolution, sensitivity, and accuracy (Burlingame, et al., 1976).

The most common technologies used for protein analysis and identification are liquid chromatography-MS/MS (LC-MS/MS), and electrospray ionization (ESI) (Fenn, et al., 1989; Whitehouse, et al., 1985) or matrixassisted laser desorption ionization (MALDI) MS based-method alone or combined (Bodnar, et al., 2003). MALDI, combined with the time-of-flight (TOF) mass analyzer, and ESI are ionization techniques suited for protein identification using peptide mass fingerprinting (PMF).

PMF is a proteolytically digested protein analysis and represents the most widely used identification system in proteomics. Among enzymes (trypsin mostly) crude proteins in protein mixtures are digested and separated, resulting in tryptic peptides with the optimal size for analysis with MALDI (Bendixen, 2005).

The quality of PMF data depends primarily on the accuracy of the MS data, and the completeness of the genome sequencing data of a specific organism (Bendixen, 2005).

3.2.4. Proteins' validation

To identify potential biomarkers for meat quality, proteomic validation with qualitativequantitative analysis such as western blot, reverse phase protein arrays (RPPA), and enzyme-linked immunosorbent assay (ELISA) is required.

These antibody-based techniques enable the separation, visualization, validation, and quantification of proteins extracted from cells or tissues.

Western blots are commonly used to detect the existence and integrity of a particular protein. Western Blot is a technique characterized by a high specificity but with negative aspects related to the times and costs, considerably high for its execution.

Western blot analysis is also limited to denatured proteins in the extract, unlike ELISA and RPPA which can be used to detect native proteins and protein interactions intact in their 3D structure.

The execution of an *ELISA* test involves the use of at least one specific antibody for each antigen and therefore, as for the blot, it will be possible to detect a protein per test. The basic principle (Aydin, 2015) is that one of these immunological components is immobilized on a solid phase, the cavities of a microplate. The

analyte taken from the sample interacts with the antibody-antigen system. This interaction can be visualized by enzymes, linked to antibodies or secondary antigens. The addition of a substrate capable of producing a measurable color change with а for spectrophotometer allows the quantification of the antigen on a calibration curve.

ELISA tests are technically less complex and expensive than western blot but nevertheless have lower specificity.

RPPA is a quantitative microformat Dot-Blot technique, emerged as a robust highthroughput method for quantifying and subsequently validating protein indicators related to meat quality (Gagaoua, et al., 2018a; Gagaoua, Bonnet, & Picard, 2020).

RPPA has a significant benefit in that it provides quantitative measurement of target protein abundance in huge sample sets while using just a small quantity of biological material.

3.2.5. Bioinformatic analysis

Bioinformatics represents an effective tool for understanding how biological mechanisms are associated and regulated by identified proteins (Kiyimba, et al., 2022a). Mass spectrometry allow to identify proteins and related information on their isoelectric point, probability score, quantitative value, number of matched peptides, and sequence coverage. The following parameters play a key role in understanding the degree of accuracy of the identified data since the greater the number of peptides matched to a protein, the greater the sequence coverage (Baldwin, 2004).

To understand and interpret this data, the list of identified proteins must be further classified and filtered. Using globally recognized protein databases (SwissProt, TrEMBL, and UniProt) protein name is associated with a unique identifier (ID), thus preventing protein names to be different from database to database and even from version to version (Schmid, Forne, & Imhof, 2014).

Associate the identified protein with the term provided by the Gene Ontology database (http://www.geneontology.org) is the first step (known as *GO-term annotation*) towards functionally interpreting the resulting protein list (Ashburner, et al., 2000).

Online software such as METASCAPE (**Fig. 5**) (<u>https://metascape.org/</u>) directly combine genes with Gene Ontology and KEGG database and associates them with hierarchically grouped functional terms that

CHAPTER 3 APPLICATION OF PROTEOMIC TOOLS IN MEAT QUALITY EVALUATION



Figure 5. A typical visualization of functional enrichment and interactome analysis results in Metascape (Zhou, et al., 2019).

describe the "biological process," "molecular function," or "cellular component".

After GO-term annotation, a GO-term enrichment analysis is performed to compare the abundance of specific GO-terms in the dataset with the natural abundance (Malik, et al., 2010). To extract functions that are significantly enriched in one sample, a p-value is calculated which shows an overrepresentation of a specific GO term, thereby it is necessary to cluster related GOterms (Schmid, Forne, & Imhof, 2014).

Analysis of protein complexes and the condition for their association and dissociation

is fundamental to deeper understanding a biological system. Indeed, proteins form transitory but stable complexes with other proteins through which they regulate their activity in many biological processes in cells (Hu, et al., 2021).

Information on protein interactions in complexes are collected in interaction databases such as STRING (<u>https://string-db.org/</u>). This software is used to predict possible protein-protein interactions and infer the unknown functional information of proteins. Interaction results from sophisticated algorithms, that match software databases



Figure 6. A typical association network in STRING (Szklarczyk, et al., 2019).

with several other data resources, thus providing a variety of visual representations (Fig. 6).

INTRODUCTION TO THE TRIALS

INTRODUCTION

The growing consumer interest in environmentally sustainable products has prompted farmers to identify potential farming systems suitable for ensuring quality products while preserving environmental sustainability. In this context, locally produced agro-industrial by-products employed as feed ingredients could represent a great resource in a sustainable perspective of meat production without compromising meat quality attributes (Salami, et al., 2019).

Hazelnut (*Corylus avellana L.*) skins account for about 2.5 % of the hazelnut processing by-products (Ivanovic et al., 2020); while being labeled as waste, stands out for the abundance of bioactive molecules (Del Rio, et al., 2011; Pelvan, et al., 2018; Ivanovic, et al, 2020), with proven antioxidant, antimicrobial, anti-inflammatory and immunomodulatory properties (Montella, et al., 2013). Recently, the effect of including tannin-rich hazelnut skins has been investigated on animal welfare and meat nutritional changes. Priolo et al. (2021) and Daghio et al. (2021) found that dietary hazelnut skin supplementation in growing lambs moderately affected rumen fermentation and enhanced their intramuscular meat fat with health-promoting fatty acids such as vaccenic acid and PUFA.

The effects of enriched tannins supplementation on meat nutritional quality and color stability are well known (Luciano, et al., 2009; Morales, & Ungerfeld, 2015; Valenti, et al., 2019; Zhao, et al., 2018), however, little is known about how they interact with post-mortem metabolic processes.

In recent years, with the rapid development of analytical techniques, proteomics combined with bioinformatics tools allowed a deeper understanding of the molecular mechanisms involved in the post-mortem processes induced by ante-mortem factors through the discovery of several biological pathways responsible of the development of meat quality traits (Picard, & Gagaoua, 2020; Gagaoua, et al., 2020). Proteomics-based techniques have been employed to investigate the dynamic changes and modifications occurring in post-mortem muscle during storage (D'Alessandro, & Zolla, 2013). However, to the best of our knowledge, few data are yet available on the use of proteomics to investigate the effect of dietary treatment on the post-mortem processes and changes underpinning the variation of meat quality through the muscle proteome. In this context, we suppose that a better understanding of the proteomic changes and the biochemical pathways related to different feeding strategies could be useful for the development of specific strategies aiming at an improvement of the organoleptic quality of lamb meat.

Therefore, the present studies aimed to in-depth investigate post-mortem variation in color and texture induced in lamb meat by feeding supplementation with hazelnut skins (HS) during storage, with a focus on the proteome of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle. Furthermore, bioinformatics

approaches were used to clarify the relationship between myofibrillar and sarcoplasmic differentially abundant proteins and meat quality characteristics.

CHAPTER 4

Characterization of the sarcoplasmic muscle proteome changes in lambs fed with hazelnut skin by-products: Relationships with meat color

4.1. MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.1.1. Animals, dietary treatments, and meat sampling

All animal procedures were developed in accordance with the European Union guidelines (2010/63/EU Directive) and were conducted under veterinary supervision. The experiment (previously described by Priolo et al., 2021) involved twenty-two Valle del Belice weaned male lambs (initial body weight $15.33 \pm \text{SD} \ 1.8 \text{ kg}$) of 2 months of age selected from a local dairy farm. The lambs were transferred from the native farm to the experimental farm of the University of Catania, where animals were randomly divided into two dietary groups. After the adaptation period (5 days), all the lambs were individually fed ad libitum: the control group (C) received a basal diet (maize-barley based concentrate), whereas the other group (H) was given the same diet but 150 g/kg dry matter (DM) of maize was replaced with hazelnut skin (HS) by-products obtained after the roasting phase of hazelnut processing (Dalma Mangimi S.p.a. - Via Sperina Alta, 18 - Marene, Cuneo, Italy). Diet ingredients and chemical composition of the experimental are reported in **Table 1**.

Table 1.

	Hazelnut	Experime	ental diet ^a
	skin	С	Н
Ingredient, g/100 g of dry matter (DM)			
maize		26	11
barley		26	26
soybean meal		16	16
alfalfa hay		20	20
wheat bran		7	7
hazelnut skin		0	15
molasses		3	3
vitamins and minerals mix^b		2	2
Chemical composition, g/100 g DM			
DM, g/100 g as fed	90.4	89.3	89.1
crude fat	30.3	2.53	6.02
crude protein	10.2	19.4	22.2

Ingredients and chemical composition of the experimental diets and hazelnut skin.

Ash	2.48	6.28	6.72
NDF ^c	35 5	21.4	25.3
ADF ^c	26.8	11.0	14.4
ADL ^c	14.6	2.68	4.92
NFC^d	26.3	53.1	43.9
total phenols ^e	13.3	0.32	2.24
total tannins ^e	7.83	0.15	1.60
Protein fractions ^f , g/100 g DM			
А	1.19	2.60	2.60
B1	0.36	3.50	1.40
B2	3.85	10.56	14.07
B3	0.99	1.83	2.37
С	3.81	0.91	1.76
Metabolizable Energy, Mcal/kg DM	3.15	2.33	2.47
Individual fatty acid, g/kg DM			
C14:0	0.17	0.08	0.07
C16:0	24.8	4.08	6.56
C18:0	17.5	0.69	3.06
C18:1 <i>c</i> 9	202	4.63	29.9
C18:2 <i>c</i> 9 <i>c</i> 12	35.9	11.2	14.1
C18:3 <i>c</i> 9 <i>c</i> 12 <i>c</i> 15	0.58	1.16	1.26

^{*a*} C: control maize-barley based concentrate diet. H: diet including 15% of hazelnut skin.

^{*b*} Containing: 40% calcium carbonate, 15% sodium bicarbonate, 15% monocalcium phosphate, 12.5% vitamins mix, 10% sodium chloride and 7.5% magnesium oxide.

^c NDF, neutral detergent fiber; ADF, acid detergent fiber; ADL, acid detergent lignin.

^{*d*} NFC: Non-Fiber Carbohydrate: 100 – [CP + (NDF - NDFIP) + Ether Extract + Ash], where NDFIP representing the protein fraction linked to NDF

^e Expressed as g tannic acid equivalents/100 g DM.

 f Protein fractions: A = nonprotein nitrogen; B1 = buffer-soluble true protein; B2 = buffer-insoluble protein– neutral detergent soluble protein; B3 = neutral detergent insoluble protein–acid detergent insoluble protein; C = acid detergent insoluble protein

After 56 days of the experiment, the animals were weighed, transferred to a commercial abattoir, and slaughtered immediately following industrial practices used in Italy and in line with European

guidelines (EU rule n. 1099/2009). Each carcass was weighed and refrigerated for 24 hours at 2-4 °C. After 24 hours post-mortem, carcasses were halved and the whole *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* (LTL) muscle (on both sides) was removed. From the right LTL, three slices (2 cm thick) were cut, placed in polystyrene trays, covered with oxygen-permeable PVC film, and stored in the dark at 4 °C for 1, 4, and 7 days. At the end of the respective storage time, meat color stability and metmyoglobin development of fresh lamb meat were assessed, and samples were kept under vacuum at -80 °C before being transferred on dry ice to the University of Foggia.

Changes in sarcoplasmic proteins were estimated using SDS-PAGE, and Two-Dimensional Gel Electrophoresis coupled with Mass Spectrometry.

4.1.2. Color stability and metmyoglobin formation measurement

Color stability in raw meat over aerobic refrigerated storage was assessed using the method described by Valenti et al. (2019). Three slices (2 cm thickness) from the right LTL were placed in polystyrene trays, covered with PVC film, and stored at 4 °C for 1, 4, and 7 days, respectively. At the end of the respective storage time color parameters were measured by a Minolta CM 2022 spectrophotometer (d/8° geometry; Minolta Co. Ltd. Osaka, Japan) set to operate in the specular components excluded (SCE) mode and to measure with the illuminant A and 10° standard observer. Three measurements were taken on the meat surface and the mean value was calculated. The color descriptors L* (lightness), a* (redness), and b* (yellowness) were measured in the CIE L* a* b* color space. While hue angle (H°) and chroma (C*) were calculated with the following equation:

$$H^{\circ} = \operatorname{arctg} (b^{*}/a^{*})$$
$$C = \sqrt{a^{2}+b^{2}}$$

Subsequently, the (K/S) ratio between the absorption (K) and the scattering (S) coefficients at the isobestic points 525, 575, and 610 nm wavelength were calculated as follows:

$$(K/S)_{\lambda} = (1-R)_{\lambda^2}/2R_{\lambda}$$

This ratio was calculated to monitor the accumulation of metmyoglobin (MMb) considering that a decrease in (K/S) was observed with the constant increase of MMb proportion. According to Krzywicki (1979) metmyoglobin percentage (MMb) formation on the meat surface over time of storage was determined.

4.1.3. Proteomics analysis

4.1.3.1. Meat proteins extraction

Meat proteins were extracted and separated based on their solubility, according to the protocol of Marino et al. (2014). Protein extraction was carried out on meat deprived of connective and adipose tissue and finely chopped. 2.5 g of meat were homogenized by means of an Ultra-Turrax homogenizer (IKA T18 basic, Germany) for 3 minutes with 20 mL of cold buffer (0.03 M Phosphate Buffer, pH 7) containing a protease inhibitor cocktail (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO, USA) and then centrifuged (Eppendorf 5810R, Eppendorf AG, Hamburg, Germany) at 8 000 x g for 20 minutes at 4 °C. After centrifugation the supernatant was aliquoted and frozen at -80 °C and represents sarcoplasmic proteins. Instead, the pellet was washed, and 0.1 g was solubilized in 1 ml of myofibrillar protein extraction buffer (8.3 M Urea; 2M Thiourea; 64mM Dithiothreitol (DTT); cholamidopropyl dimethyl hydroxypropane sulfonate (CHAPS), 2 %; NP-40, 2 %; Glycerol, 10 %; and 20 mM Tris–HCl, pH 8) and kept in contact overnight. The following day, after centrifugation at 15 000 x g for 20 minutes at 10 °C, the supernatant, representing the myofibrillar fraction, was aliquoted and frozen at -80 °C.

Protein quantification of the extracted sarcoplasmic fractions was performed with the 2-D Quant kit (GE-Healthcare) using bovine serum albumin as standard.

4.1.3.2. Gel sample preparation and SDS-PAGE analysis

Sarcoplasmic proteins were resolved using Sodium Dodecyl Sulphate Polyacrylamide Gel Electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE). Samples were treated with a denaturing and reducing sample buffer (0.6 M Tris–HCl, pH 6.8; SDS, 10 %; glycerol, 1 %; DTT; β -Mercaptoethanol, 1%, and Bromophenol blue) and then were resolved with 8-18 % sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gradient gel.

The separating gel was obtained from 2 solutions (8 % and 18 %) at different concentrations and densities of 40 % Acrylamide and 2 % Bisacrylamide (Bio-Rad Laboratories), mixed with a gradient forming apparatus (Hoefer SG 100 Gradient Maker) and a peristaltic pump.

The amount of acrylamide is inversely related to the size of the gel mesh; in the gradient gel, mixing 2 solutions with different densities produces a special mesh that decreases from the top to the bottom along the direction of proteins migration.

After polymerization, stacking gel at 4 % is poured on top of the separating gel to form the wells where the standard (Bio-Rad Precision Plus Protein - All Blue Standards) and the aliquots of each sample (about 40 μ g of protein) were placed.

The analysis, here schematically represented in **Figure 7**, was conducted in a Protean II xi electrophoretic cell (Bio-Rad Laboratories) in a continuous running buffer system constitute of Tris–HCl, SDS, and glycine at 24 mA/gel and 11 °C. At the end of the run, gels were stained overnight in Coomassie Silver Blue G-250 solution.



Figure 7. Schematic representation of the SDS-PAGE analysis (Creative Diagnostics, New York)

4.1.3.3. Two-Dimensional Gel Electrophoresis (2DE)

Sarcoplasmic proteins were separated with two-dimensional gel electrophoresis (2DE) conducted according to della Malva et al. (2022a).



Figure 8. Visual representation of 2D proteins' separation (Saia-Cereda et al., 2019)

The technique involves a separation in the first dimension of the proteins based on their isoelectric point and in the second dimension based on their molecular weight (**Fig. 8**). Extracted proteins were separated in the first dimension on immobilized pH gradient (IPG) dry strips (17 cm IPG strips, Bio Rad, Laboratories). The IGP-strips were selected based on the protein fraction (pH 3-10 for sarcoplasmic proteins) to be analysed and were passively rehydrated with a suspension of protein extract (about 300 μ g) and the isoelectrofocusing IPG sample buffer (Ready-Prep Rehydration/Sample Buffer, Bio-Rad Laboratories) for 3 hours.

Then, the dried strips were actively rehydrated using a IPG Protean IEF Cell (Bio-Rad Laboratories) and the following voltage gradient:

	T (°C)	V	h	mA/gel
Step 1	20	653	1:30	50
Step 2	20	1307	1:00	50
Step 3	20	8000	2:30	50
Step 4	20	8000	3:00	50

At the end of the IEF, the strips were equilibrated at room temperature for 15 min in equilibration buffers I and II (ReadyPrepTM 2-D Starter Kit, Bio-Rad Laboratories) containing 50 mM Tris–HCl (pH 8.8); 6 M urea; glycerol, 30 %; SDS, 2 %; and DTT, 1 % (in equilibration buffer I) or iodoacetamide, 2.5 % (in equilibration buffers II). Subsequently, strips were placed horizontally over the polyacrylamide gradient gel 8-18% and blocked with agarose (0.5 %) for the second-dimension separation, performed on a Protean II xi system (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA) at 24 mA/gel and 11 °C. At the end of the run, gels were stained overnight in Coomassie Silver Blue G-250 solution.

4.1.3.4. SDS-PAGE and 2DE gels image analysis

The destained gels from SDS-PAGE and 2DE were acquired with the Chemi Doc EQ instrument (Bio-Rad, Laboratories, Hercules, CA), and the images obtained were differently analyzed.

Image Lab software (Bio-rad Laboratories) was employed to determine the optical density of the bands of interest in SDS-PAGE gel (**Fig. 9a**); while gels from 2DE were analysed with PD-Quest software (PD-Quest, Bio-rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA) to obtain the total number of spots and information relating to their isoelectric point, volume, area, and intensity (**Fig. 9b**).

The relative volume of each spot in a gel was quantitatively determined after background subtraction and normalization as a percentage of the total volume of all spots detected on the gel.







Figure 9. Typical visualization of (a) SDS-PAGE gel analysis with Image Lab and (b) 2DE gel analysis with PD Quest software.

4.1.3.5. Protein identification with Mass Spectrometry

For protein identification, 8-18 % 2DE gels loaded with 300 µg of extracted proteins were run. Differently abundant spots were carried out through a direct extraction of the spots from the preparative gels. Excised spots were destained, washed with 50 mM of NH4HCO3, dried under vacuum, and digested overnight at 37 °C with trypsin (12.5 ng/mL, Promega).

Then, peptides were extracted from the gel matrix by three changes of 50 % acetonitrile/0.1 % formic acid and suspended in 15 μ L of 0.1 % formic acid to be analysed.

For the separations has been used LTQ-Orbitrap XL mass spectrometer (Thermo Fisher Scientific) coupled online with a nano-HPLC Ultimate 3000 (Dionex – Thermo Fisher Scientific) and equipped with a homemade pico-frit column (75 μ m I.D., 15 μ m Tip, 100 mm, New Objective) packed with C18 material (Aeris peptide 3.6 μ m XB-C18, Phenomenex). Peptides were eluted using a linear gradient of ACN/0.1 % FA (from 3 % to 40 % in 19 min), at a flow rate of 250 nL/min.

The instrument operated in a data-dependent mode: a full MS scan at 60000 nominal resolutions in the Orbitrap was followed by the acquisition of MS/MS spectra of the ten most abundant ions in the linear ion trap. The ion source capillary temperature was set at 200 °C and the spray voltage was optimized at 1.3 kV.

Protein identification was achieved with the software package Proteome Discoverer 1.4 (Thermo Fisher Scientific) and confirmation of spectra was searched against the Ovis aries database (version Nov 2021, 70994 entries) with Mascot Search Engine server (version 2.2.4, Matrix Science).

4.1.4 Statistical Analysis

Color parameters, metmyoglobin percentages, SDS-PAGE band intensity, and 2DE spots' volume were analysed using the GLM procedure of the SAS 9.3 statistical software (SAS Institute, 2013) including as fixed effect the dietary treatment, the storage time, and their interaction (diet x storage). All effects were tested for statistical significance set at P < 0.05, and when significant effects were found, Fisher's LSD test was used for comparison.

A multivariate regression approach on the standardized data was further conducted on the SDS-PAGE band percentage of differentially abundant proteins to explain variation for each meat color parameter as in (Gagaoua et al. 2015a; Gagaoua et al. 2017a). For the explanatory models, the option "optimal model" was used to achieve regression equations with highest r-squares values. We set the maximum number of proteins to be retained in the regression equations of each color parameter to 4 to meet to the principle of parsimony.

4.2. RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS

4.2.1. Effects of dietary treatment and storage time on color stability of lamb meat

Consumers' expectations of meat quality and their choice at the point of purchase are strongly correlated with its visual appearance parameters (Font-i-Furnols, & Guerrero, 2014). According to studies (Gracia, & de Magistris, 2013, Ngapo, Martin, & Dransfield, 2007), consumers employ color as a sign of wholesomeness and spoiling, making color one of the most significant fresh meat attributes at the point of purchase (Mancini, & Hunt, 2005). Meat color is related to the different forms of the sarcoplasmic proteins and is affected by both ante-mortem and post-mortem factors. A recent study by Tomasevic et al. (2021) emphasized how animal feeding can control post-mortem phenomena and improve the color of meat.

The effects of dietary supplementation and storage time on color attributes are reported in Table 2.

Table 2

Effect of the dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time (1, 4, and 7 days) on color parameters (lightness: L*, redness: a*, yellowness: b*, chroma: C*, hue angle: h°) (means \pm SEM).

	Diot	Days			SEM	Effects, P		
	Diet	1	Days 4 7 43.98 b 46.4 45.80 b 48.5 11.26 c 12.3 11.80 c 13.2 10.59 b 12.5 11.18 b 13.5 15.46 b 17.5			Diet	Storage	
Ι*	С	45.10 ab	43.98 b	46.41 a	Λ51	***		
L.	Н	46.31 b	46.31 b 45.80 b 48.50	48.50 a	0.51			
o *	С	14.42 a	11.26 c	12.31 b	0.20	**	***	
a	Н	14.91 a	11.80 c	13.29 b	0.30			
b *	С	11.29 b	10.59 b	12.53 a	0.22	**	***	
D	Н	11.84 b	11.18 b	13.56 a	0.55			
C*	С	18.33 a	15.46 b	17.57 a	0.42	**	***	
C	Н	19.05 a	16.27 b	19.00 a	0.45			
h°	С	37.94 c	43.13 b	45.49 a	0.40	NC	***	
11	Н	38.34 c	38.34 c 43.37 b 45.55 a 0.40 NS	ING				

NS = not significant; * = P < 0.05; ** = P < 0.01; *** = P < 0.001. a, b, c = P < 0.05 in the row (storage effect).

Our results evidenced that the dietary treatment with hazelnut skin affected the lamb meat color characteristics. Particularly, a significant effect of diet was found for lightness (L*; P < 0.001), redness (a*; P < 0.01), yellowness (b*; P < 0.01), and chroma (C*; P < 0.01), with the highest values in meat from lambs fed with hazelnut skin.

Similar results were also observed in *longissimus lumborum* muscle from lambs fed with different tanniniferous diets (carob pulp, acacia leaves or sulla fresh herbage) as reported by Priolo et al., (1998) and Priolo & Vasta, (2007).

Lightness is related to the concentration of myoglobin as well as to light scattering; the increase in the L* value found in the H group could be attributable to the role of tannins in delaying the synthesis of the heme pigment (Liu, et al., 2016). According to Priolo et al. (2000); Bhatta et al., (2002); and Barone et al., (2005), tannins could probably hinder the use of iron and consequently lower the concentration of hemoglobin in the blood, but more recently some studies have attributed this phenomenon to a decrease in the microbial biosynthesis of the vitamin B12 (Priolo, & Vasta, 2007; Liu, et al., 2016).

It is well known that storage time can affect meat color parameters, stability, and metmyoglobin formation (Jeremiah, & Gibson, 2001); thus, monitoring values of a* and chroma (C*) reflect the myoglobin concentration as well as its redox state in meat (Mancini, & Hunt, 2005) (Purslow, et al.

2021). During storage time an increase of L*, b*, and h° parameters (P < 0.001) and a decrease of a* values (P < 0.01) were observed in both groups. For C* values, a decrease after 4 days of storage was observed in the meat of both groups. Our data evidenced a stable color in terms of a* and C* values after 4 days of storage in the meat of lamb fed with hazelnut by-product, highlighting an increase in the vividness of color and, consequently a delay of the discoloration compared to the control. These findings are in line with the previous knowledge (Jeremiah, & Gibson 2001); more specifically, the decrease in a* and saturation index (h°) values during storage in the control group (15 % vs 11 % for a* in C and H group, respectively; and 4 % vs 0.26 % for C* in C and H group, respectively), highlight the important role of diet supplementation in modulating the post-mortem processes of color variation.

Color stability is usually documented by measuring the change in the predominant myoglobin forms over time. In **Table 3** the myoglobin development's evaluation reported a diet effect only for $(K/S)_{610}/(K/S)_{525}$ that showed lower value in meat for H group, while an effect of storage was found for all attributes.

Particularly, during storage time R_{630}/R_{580} and $(K/S)_{572}/(K/S)_{525}$ values decreased (P < 0.001) after 4 days, while $(K/S)_{610}/(K/S)_{525}$ (P < 0.001) values increased in both groups.

For metmyoglobin accumulation, no significant differences were found as a consequence of dietary treatment, whereas a significant and progressive increase of MMb % (P < 0.001) during storage time was found in lamb meat from both groups, showing the highest values in meat after 7 days of storage.

Table 3

Effect of the dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time (1, 4, and 7 days) on meat color stability parameters (reflectance: R_{630}/R_{580}), color stability ((K/S)₅₇₂/(K/S)₅₂₅, (K/S)₆₁₀ /(K/S)₅₂₅, and metmyoglobin (MMb) percentages) (means ± SEM).

	Dict	Days		CEN1	Effects, P		
	Diet -	1	4	7		Diet	Storage
D/D	С	1.81 a	1.48 b	1.48 b	0.02	NC	***
1\6307 1\580	Н	1.82 a	1.50 b	1.52 b	0.02	113	
VS /VS	С	0.98 a	0.92 b	0.89 c	0.01	NC	***
KU572/ KU525	Н	0.97 a	0.92 b	2 b 0.88 c 0.0	0.01	113	
VC /VC	С	0.42 c	0.50 a	0.47 b	0.01	**	***
KO610/ KO525	Н	0.41 c	0.48 a	0.43 b	0.01		
MN/16-94	С	41.63 c	48.79 b	51.29 a	0.72	NC	***
	Н	42.78 c	48.82 b	51.68 a	0.75	IND	

 $(K/S)_{\lambda} = (1-R_{\lambda})^2/2R_{\lambda}$

NS = not significant; * = P < 0.05; ** = P < 0.01; *** = P < 0.001. a, b, c = P < 0.05 in the row (storage effect).

The accumulation of MMb on the meat surface is responsible for the browning during post-mortem (Wu, et al., 2016). According to the present study, storage time might impact redness and the accumulation of metmyoglobin content in the same manner in meat from both groups, thus suggesting that the dietary treatment had no effect on the trend of biochemical processes, oxidation rates, or the chemistry of myoglobin over time.

4.2.2. Mono-dimensional electrophoresis (SDS-PAGE) of the sarcoplasmic muscle proteome

The electrophoretic profile of sarcoplasmic proteins as affected by diet and storage time is depicted in **Figure 10**.



Figure 10. SDS-PAGE of sarcoplasmic fractions and densitometric profile from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

As expected, the results showed that the sarcoplasmic protein profile was significantly affected by dietary treatment and storage time. Particularly, although at 1 day of storage meat from both, C and H groups, was characterized by a similar profile (23 protein bands), after 7 days of storage, only meat from the hazelnut group displayed an increase of protein bands in terms of number and intensity (23 vs 28 for C and H groups, respectively). Bands were identified, starting from the positive electrode, as glycogen phosphorylase b kinase (GPHb), phosphoglucomutase (PGM), pyruvate kinase (PKM), glycogen phosphorylase (PYGM), enolase (ENO1), creatine kinase (CKM), aldolase (ALDOB), glyceraldehyde phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH), lactate dehydrogenase (LDHA), phosphoglycerate mutase (PGAM), triosephosphate isomerase (TPI1), and myoglobin (MB).

The relative quantity (%) of the major sarcoplasmic proteins extracted from the *longissimus thoracis er lumborum* muscle as affected by the dietary treatment and storage time are presented in **Figure 11**. Meat from the hazelnut group showed higher values of PKM, PYGM (P < 0.001, during all storage time), and TPI1 (P < 0.01, at days 1 and 4) and lower values of GAPDH (P < 0.05, P < 0.01 at days 1 and 4, respectively) compared to meat from C group.

During the storage time, a change in the relative quantity of several protein bands involved in different metabolic pathways was detected in H and C groups. In meat from both C and H groups a



Figure 11. Relative quantity (%) of sarcoplasmic proteins (PKM= Pyruvate kinase; PYGM= Glycogen phosphorylase; GAPDH= Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase; PGAM1= Phosphoglycerate mutase 1; TPI1= Triosephosphate isomerase) of *longissimus lumborum* muscle from lambs as affected by different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time. Different letters: a, b, c= P< 0.05 (storage effect). *= P<0.05; **=P<0.01; ***=P<0.001

gradual decrease of GAPDH (P < 0.01) and an increase of PYGM (P < 0.05) was observed starting from day 1, while no variations were detected during storage time in PKM and TPI1 proteins. The present study highlighted that variation in the sarcoplasmic profile occurred differently during storage time as a result of the dietary strategy. Particularly, proteins involved in the glycolysis (PKM, PYGM, GAPDH, and TPI1) and energy metabolism showed the most changes in band intensity. These changes are in line with the current knowledge of the importance of glycolysis, energy metabolisms and associated pathways in the determination of meat color (Gagaoua, et al., 2020). It is well known that the activity of metabolic and glycolytic enzymes is crucial for the muscle to meat conversion and the development of meat quality, such as color (Picard, Gagaoua, & Hollung, 2017). Indeed, proteins that play a key role in the post-mortem glycolysis in muscle are important cofactors in the reduction of enzymatic and non-enzymatic metmyoglobin formation (Bekhit, & Faustman, 2005). Previous proteomics studies (Canto, et al., 2015; Wu, et al., 2015; 2016; Gagaoua, Picard, & Monteils, 2018; Gao, et al., 2021) have linked the changes in glycolytic enzymes with color parameters in different muscles, highlighting the involvement of non-myoglobin proteins in the meat color development and stability.

4.2.2.1. Regression analysis of color parameters and sarcoplasmic proteins abundances of lamb meat

The regression models of lamb meat using color parameters as dependent variables and the sarcoplasmic protein abundances as independent variables for each storage time are given in **Figure 12**. Considering all models, thirteen proteins were significantly correlated with color parameters, and they explained between 18 % and 75 % of the variability.

For lightness, at 1 day of storage, the model explained 60 % of the variability (P < 0.001) entering PGM1 (negative), CKM and PGAM1 (both positive). At 4 days 53 % of the variability (P < 0.01) was explained by PYGM (positive), PGM1 and MB (both negative); and at 7 days 71 % of variability was explained by MB (negative), PGM1 and GAPDH (both positive).

The model of a*, at 1 day, explained 22 % of the variability by LDHA (negative), ALDOA and TPI1 (both positive); at 4 days explained 60 % of the variability (P < 0.001) by PKM, ENO3 and TPI1 (all negative); and after 7 days of storage, 74 % of the variability (P < 0.001) was explained by GPI, ENO3 and TPI1 (all positive).

The b* model explained 34 % of the variability at 1 day of storage by PYGM, CKM and PGAM1 (all positive); at 4 days 42 % of the variability (P < 0.05) by PKM, ENO3 and TPI1 (all negative) and

after 7 days of storage 58 % (P < 0.01) of the variability was explained by GPI, ENO3 and TPI1 (all positive).

Refers to C*, the model explained, that at 1 day, the 21 % of the variability by PYGM (positive), LDHA (negative) and TPI1 (positive); after 4 days of storage the 45 % (P < 0.05) by PKM, ENO3 and TPI1 (all negative) and the 61 % of the variability (P < 0.001) by GPI, PGAM1 and TPI1 (all positive) at 7 days.

The hue angle explained, at 1 day of storage, the 61 % of the variability (P < 0.001) by PYGM, CKM and PGAM1 (all positive); at 4 days 26 % of the variability was explained by PYGM (positive), PGM1 and MB (both negative); and at 7 days, 37 % (P < 0.05) by PGM1 (positive), PKM and LDHA (both negative).

Considering the color stability parameters, the model of R630/R580 explained 21 % and 28 % of the variability at 1 and 4 days of storage, respectively. However, these models were weakly significant. After 7 days of storage, 65 % of the variability (P < 0.001) was explained by GPI, PGAM1 and MB (all positive).

The model of KS572/KS525 explained, that at 1 day of storage, 43 % of the variability (P < 0.05) by PYGM, GPI (both negative) and LDHA (positive); 22 % after 4 days of storage by LDHA, TPI1 (both positive) and PGAM1 (negative); and at 7 days 32 % of the variability was explained by PGM1 (negative), PKM and LDHA (both positive).

The KS610/KS525 model explained, at 1 day, the 33 % of the variability by PYGM, LDHA and TPI1; at 4 days the 64 % (P < 0.001) by PKM, ENO3 and TPI1 (all positive); at 7 days the 75 % (P < 0.001) by GPI, ENO3 and TPI1 (all negative).

Finally, the model of MMb explained, that at 1 day of storage, the 54 % of the variability (P < 0.01) by GPI, GAPDH and MB (all positive); at 4 days the 18 % by PGAM2 (positive), ALDOA and TPI1 (both negative); while, at 7 days, 39 % (P < 0.05) was explained by PGM1 (positive), PKM and LDHA (both negative).

The regression results revealed that most of the proteins are, as expected, involved in the postmortem glycolysis (energy metabolism).

In the present study, the greater content of PKM protein together with the highest values of a* and C* found in meat from lambs fed with hazelnut skin confirm the greater color stability. It also confirms the potential of using it as a candidate biomarker of lamb meat color as suggested for beef (Gagaoua, et al., 2020). The importance of this enzyme could be explained by its role as a key rate-limiting enzyme in glycolysis (Kraaijenhagen, et al., 1984) and pH decline (England, et al., 2014).

56

G ene N ame	Number of entrance	Aging time	*]	a*	b*	C*	h°	R630/R580	K S 572/K S 525	K S610/K S525	MMb %
TPI1	13	D1 D4 D7									
РКМ	9	D1 D4 D7									
LDHA	8	D1 D4 D7									
ENO 3	8	D1 D4 D7									
PGM1	7	D1 D4 D7									
GPI	7	D1 D4 D7									
PYGM	6	D1 D4 D7									·
PGAM1	6	D1 D4 D7									·
МВ	6	D1 D4 D7									
СКМ	4	D1 D4 D7									
ALDOA	3	D1 D4 D7									
GAPDH	2	D1 D4 D7									
PGAM2	1	D1 D4 D7									

Figure 12. Regression models of meat color parameters and sarcoplasmic proteins abundances of longissimus lumborum muscle of lambs during storage (1, 4 and 7 days). The negative correlations are given in red and the positive in green.

Among the other proteins from the glycolytic and associated pathways, GAPDH has been long recognized as a protein of interest due to its relationship with several meat quality traits (tenderness, WHC, pH, and color) in beef (Marino, et al., 2014; Canto, et al., 2015; Wu, et al., 2016; Gagaoua, et al., 2021a), pork (Lametsch, Roepstorff, & Bendixen, 2002), horse (della Malva, et al., 2022a) and lamb (della Malva et al. 2017; Gao, et al., 2021). GAPDH is another key glycolytic enzyme, which catalyzes the production of NADH via glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate, also known as an important cofactor influencing the stability of meat color in post-mortem muscle though the promotion of metmyoglobin reduction (Purslow, et al., 2021; Ramanathan, Suman, Faustman, 2020). The association of GAPDH with meat color is muscle-dependent. Previous studies on different bovine and ovine muscles showed contrasting results depending on the contractile and metabolic properties of the muscles as well as their color stability (labile versus stable). For example, Gao et al., (2021) reported a positive correlation between GAPDH with a* and C* values in color-stable LTL ovine muscle, while Wu et al., (2016) found a negative correlation in the Psoas major muscle. In our study, meat from the hazelnut group displayed during storage a decrease of GAPDH together with greater a* values suggesting that a tannin-based diet, due to the content of antioxidant compounds, may act on post-mortem mechanisms by reducing the rate and extent of discoloration as well as the formation of metmyoglobin. On another hand and in line with an earlier study from our group on lambs fed with linseed and/or quinoa seed dietary supplementation (della Malva et al. 2017), a significant role of diet in modulating meat tenderization rate supports the impact of pre-harvest feeding strategy on post-mortem biochemical processes and impact on the final outcomes.

4.2.3. Changes in the sarcoplasmic muscle proteome from hazelnut-based diet over storage time

To better understand the impacts of the feeding strategy on post-mortem metabolism on lamb muscles a 2DE analysis was performed. **Figure 13** illustrates representative 2DE gel maps of the sarcoplasmic protein fraction from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of meat from lambs fed with different dietary treatments at 1, 4, and 7 days of storage. 2DE gel maps showed a different proteome profile in the two experimental groups exhibiting a major number of spots and a lower decrease during storage time in meat from lambs fed with HS compared to meat from control with 306 spots *vs* 246 at day 1 and 252 *vs*164 at day 7, respectively.

Data confirmed the effectiveness of feeding in modulating the post-mortem muscle biochemical processes during storage as evidenced by the major increase of spots number found in meat from lambs fed with hazelnut skin after 7 days of storage. Changes in abundance and number were

observed for proteins of different functions such as glycolytic enzymes, proteins related to energy metabolism, and transport proteins. Most of the glycolytic enzymes were found in the neutral or basic region of the 2DE gels and were identified in multiple spot isoforms.



Figure 13. 2DE of sarcoplasmic fractions from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

Spots of fructose-bisphosphate aldolase B (ALDOB), glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate dehydrogenase (GAPDH), phosphoglycerate kinase (PGK1), triosephosphate isomerase (TPI), and myoglobin (MB) were found more abundant in meat from the H group.

During storage, in meat from the H group spots of ALDOB, GAPDH, and PGK1 gradually decreased, while intensification of TPI and MB spots was observed starting from day 1. Conversely, in meat from the C group ALDOB, GAPDH, PGK1, TPI, and MB spot intensity decreased but at a lower rate compared to the H group.

Image analysis allowed an accurate evaluation of protein spots significantly different in abundance as a result of the dietary treatment and storage time (7 days). A total of 10 protein spots were found to be differentially expressed due to dietary treatment (**Fig. 14**) and were excised from preparative gels and identified using LC-MS/MS analysis.

From the 10 protein sports 41 proteoforms (gene name), were found to be differentially expressed due to dietary treatment and identified based on homology to Ovis Aries (**Table 4**).



Figure 14. A representative 2DE maps of the sarcoplasmic fraction showing identified proteins.

Table 4

Identified proteins by 2DE gels as different in the sarcoplasmic muscle proteome to be affected by dietary treatment.

Spot	The stift of a sector	Gene		MW	calc.	0	Seq.	Matched
number	Identified protein	name	Uniprot ID	[kDa]	pI	Score	Coverage	peptides
0001	14 kDa phosphohistidine phosphatase	PHPT1	A0A6P7DSX4	13,9	5,82	2573,06	52,00	7
	Nuclear transport factor 2	NUTF2	A0A6P3E9M6	14,5	5,38	116,34	48,03	4
	Apolipoprotein A-I	APOA1	A0A6P3TBJ5	30,3	5,97	259,99	46,42	12
	2-iminobutanoate/2-iminopropanoate deaminase	RIDA	A0A6P3ESK7	14,3	8,12	122,06	42,34	5
	Fatty acid-binding protein, heart isoform X1	FABP3	A0A6P3TBK2	14,8	6,57	153,40	33,83	5
	Profilin	PFN1	A0A6P7EI30	15,0	8,28	78,43	22,14	3
0002	Nuclear transport factor 2	NUTF2	A0A6P3E9M6	14,5	5,38	625,07	79,53	7
	Apolipoprotein A-I	APOA1	A0A6P3TBJ5	30,3	5,97	400,30	46,42	13
	LIM domain-binding protein 3 isoform X13	LDB3	A0A6P7DGT7	31,0	9,19	92,38	22,97	5
	Alpha-1-antitrypsin transcript variant 1	SERPINA1	I1WXR3	46,0	6,20	172,21	20,43	7
0803	60 kDa chaperonin	HSPD1	A0A6P7DQC9	60,9	5,87	8436,08	71,55	40
	Fructose-bisphosphate aldolase	ALDOA	A0A6P7DGM3	39,4	8,19	618,84	34,89	13
	Phosphoglucomutase-1 isoform X2	PGM1	A0A6P3DYV7	61,6	6,81	678,67	29,89	15
	15-oxoprostaglandin 13-reductase	PTGR2	W5NRG0	38,4	5,39	196,22	23,93	7
	Prohibitin	PHB	A0A6P3TWZ1	29,8	5,76	127,66	23,53	3
	Pyruvate kinase	PKM	A0A6P3TIA1	58,0	7,53	715,76	23,16	13
	Glyceraldehyde-3-phosphate dehydrogenase	GAPDH	A0A6P7DEU0	35,9	8,54	187,59	22,52	5
	Creatine kinase	СКМ	W5PJ69	43,0	7,15	196,33	22,05	7
	2-phospho-D-glycerate hydro-lyase	ENO1	A0A6P7EJI2	47,4	6,24	217,99	21,20	4
2202	Maillard deglycase	PARK7	W5PK66	20,1	7,33	2596,94	61,38	15
	ATP synthase subunit d, mitochondrial	ATP5PD	W5PP37	18,7	5,74	486,24	55,90	11
	peroxiredoxin-1	PRDX1	A0A6P3DYP3	22,2	8,40	364,36	52,26	9
	Adenylate kinase isoenzyme 1	AK1	A0A6P9FQJ4	21,6	8,32	411,22	47,42	8
	RAS oncogene family-like 7A	RAB7A	B2LYK6	23,5	6,70	314,54	46,86	9

	Apolipoprotein A1	APOA1	W5NX51	29,5	6,20	167,37	27,41	6
	Triosephosphate isomerase	TPI1	W5P5W9	22,8	5,63	184,22	23,36	4
	Peroxiredoxin 2	PRDX2	C8BKC5	21,8	5,43	174,55	23,23	6
	Phosphatidylethanolamine-binding protein 1	PEBP1	A0A6P3EBI4	21,0	7,49	113,17	22,99	3
	Heat shock 27 kDa protein	HSPB1	A0A6P7DEW2	22,3	6,70	100,53	21,89	3
2301	Triosephosphate isomerase	TPI1	A0A6M6R7Y5	30,6	6,55	2126,90	58,04	13
	Maillard deglycase	PARK7	W5PK66	20,1	7,33	210,60	47,62	8
	3-hydroxyisobutyrate dehydrogenase, mitochondrial	HIBADH	W5PHR0	34,8	7,90	1737,15	46,67	10
	Apolipoprotein A1	APOA1	W5NX51	29,5	6,20	153,30	31,66	7
	ATP synthase subunit d, mitochondrial	ATP5PD	W5PP37	18,7	5,74	79,37	30,43	5
	Carbonic anhydrase	CA3	W5PUC1	29,4	7,84	177,35	25,77	6
	Prohibitin	PHB	A0A6P3TWZ1	29,8	5,76	34,49	23,53	3
2401	peroxiredoxin-6	PRDX6	A0A6P3CY24	25,1	6,38	2363,59	69,20	15
	Triosephosphate isomerase	TPI1	A0A6M6R7Y5	30,6	6,55	1092,14	49,30	11
	Proteasome subunit alpha type	PSMA6	B6EBS6	27,4	6,76	252,05	35,77	8
	Phosphoglycerate mutase	PGAM2	A0A6P3EN06	28,8	8,90	612,51	29,64	9
	Adiponectin (Fragment)	ADIPOQ	A0A0M4KDI9	13,7	8,60	107,25	27,64	3
	Maillard deglycase	PARK7	W5PK66	20,1	7,33	89,66	24,87	4
	3-hydroxyisobutyrate dehydrogenase, mitochondrial	HIBADH	W5PHR0	34,8	7,90	423,20	24,85	6
	Carbonic anhydrase	CA3	W5PUC1	29,4	7,84	216,17	22,31	5
	Apolipoprotein A1	APOA1	W5NX51	29,5	6,20	90,98	21,62	4
3203	Maillard deglycase	PARK7	W5PK66	20,1	7,33	1459,79	64,02	12
	Apolipoprotein A1	APOA1	W5NX51	29,5	6,20	316,52	45,17	12
	Adenylate kinase isoenzyme 1	AK1	A0A6P9FQJ4	21,6	8,32	121,23	30,93	6
	14 kDa phosphohistidine phosphatase	PHPT1	A0A6P7DSX4	13,9	5,82	177,18	21,60	3
	Prefoldin subunit 3	VBP1	W5P0G8	22,5	6,28	127,48	20,30	4
3808	Peroxiredoxin-6	PRDX6	A0A6P3CY24	25,1	6,38	288,65	30,80	7
	Triosephosphate isomerase	TPI1	W5P5W9	22,8	5,63	161,96	23,83	4
	2-phospho-D-glycerate hydro-lyase	ENO1	A0A6P3YP53	47,3	6,58	934,54	21,20	7
4202	Maillard deglycase	PARK7	W5PK66	20,1	7,33	1027,06	80,42	13

	Apolipoprotein A-I	APOA1	A0A6P3TBJ5	30,3	5,97	206,98	40,38	9
	Adenylate kinase isoenzyme 1	AK1	A0A6P9FQJ4	21,6	8,32	110,86	21,13	4
4306	Triosephosphate isomerase	TPI1	A0A6M6R7Y5	30,6	6,55	8219,47	74,48	15
	Maillard deglycase	PARK7	W5PK66	20,1	7,33	557,64	58,73	10
	Carboxymethylenebutenolidase homolog	CMBL	A0A6P3EDS1	28,0	6,79	724,59	49,39	10
	Uncharacterized protein	DHRS11	W5QAX4	28,3	7,40	415,38	34,62	8
	ATP synthase subunit d, mitochondrial	ATP5PD	W5PP37	18,7	5,74	213,52	31,06	8
	High mobility group protein 1	HMGB1	A0A6P7EG22	24,9	5,74	132,47	30,23	6
	Fructose-bisphosphate aldolase	ALDOA	A0A6P7DGM3	39,4	8,19	300,07	29,12	10
	Apolipoprotein A1	APOA1	W5NX51	29,5	6,20	129,28	28,19	6
	Glutathione transferase	GSTM5	A0A6P7EBK2	25,7	7,39	312,83	27,52	5
	Peroxiredoxin-6	PRDX6	A0A6P3CY24	25,1	6,38	97,94	26,79	6
	Glutathione S-transferase	GSTM1	A0A6P3TGT6	25,0	6,02	250,97	25,00	4
	Persulfide dioxygenase ETHE1, mitochondrial isoform X1	ETHE1	A0A6P7ES27	27,8	7,25	341,86	24,41	6
	Peroxiredoxin-1	PRDX1	A0A6P3DYP3	22,2	8,40	87,11	22,61	4
	Proteasome subunit alpha type	PSMA6	B6EBS6	27,4	6,76	149,77	21,95	5
	Phosphoglycerate kinase	PGK1	B7TJ13	44,5	8,27	435,58	20,62	8
	Glutathione S-transferase	GSTM3	A0A6P3TM19	26,8	7,24	169,77	20,00	4

CHAPTER 5

Characterization of the muscle myofibrillar protein changes in lambs fed hazelnut skin by-products: Insights at the proteome level and consequences on meat texture

5.1. MATERIALS AND METHODS

5.1.1. Animals and meat sampling

The experimental design has been previously described in Chapter 4.1.1.

5.1.2. Myofibrillar Fragmentation Index (MFI) measurement

The myofibrillar fragmentation index (MFI) was determined by spectrophotometric assay according to the protocol of Culler, Smith, & Cross (1978) with some modifications. For each sample, four replicates of 2 g of raw meat were homogenized for 30 seconds at 20 500 rpm using an Ultra-Turrax homogenizer (IKA T18 basic, Germany) with 20 ml of cold buffer (100 mM KCl; 20 mM KH₂PO₄, pH 7.0; 1 mM EGTA; 1 mM MgCl₂; and 1 mM NaN₃) and centrifuged at 1 000 × g (Eppendorf 5810R, Eppendorf AG, Hamburg, Germany) for 15 minutes at 2 °C to extract myofibrils. Then, the pellet was filtered (1.00 mm mesh strainers) to remove connective tissue, diluted with 5 mL of cold buffer, and used to quantify the protein concentration using the Biuret method (Gornall, Bardawill, & David, 1949) by spectrophotometric assay. After the incubation time, the concentration was adjusted to 0.5 mg/mL and the absorbance was read immediately at 540 nm. The MFI was calculated by multiplying the absorbance at 540 nm by 150 conversion factors.

 $MFI = A_{540} \times 150$

5.1.3. Total Collagen content of meat

Collagen contents were determined from the hydroxyproline concentration according to della Malva et al. (2017) with slight modifications. 0.1 g of sample, after homogenization with 6 M HCl, was placed in a ventilated oven at 160 °C for 75 minutes to hydrolyse proteins. Subsequently, tubes were cooled to room temperature, filtered with syringe filters (0.45 um i.d.), diluted 1:10 with ultrapure water, and 1 ml of solution was placed into a chromatographic vial for the analysis using the HPLC system Agilent Technologies 1260 Infinity. The analysis was performed in duplicate for each sample, and the mean of all replicates was utilized for statistical analysis.

The retention times of the hydroxyproline peak were compared to those of the standard. Using a conversion factor of 7.25, the quantity of total collagen was determined from the hydroxyproline content and reported as g/100 g of wet meat.

5.1.4. Proteomics analysis

5.1.4.1. Protein extraction and SDS-PAGE analysis

Myofibrillar proteins were extracted as previously described (Chapter 4.1.3.1.) and stored at -80 °C prior to proteomic analysis. The protein concentration of the myofibrillar extracts from each sample was assessed using the 2-D Quant kit (GE Healthcare) using a microplate reader (Biotek PowerWave XS2, Biotek Instruments, Inc. Highland Park, Winooski, Vermont, USA).

SDS-PAGE was employed to separate myofibrillar proteins using an 8–18 % SDS-PAGE gradient gel loaded with 40 µg of protein for each lane. The analysis was carried out using a Protean II xi system (Bio-Rad Laboratories). In the end, gels were stained with Coomassie Blue G 250 and destained to be acquired by the Chemi Doc EQ system (Bio-Rad Laboratories). Image analysis was performed using the Quantity One software.

5.1.4.2. Western blotting



Figure 15. Western Blotting workflow (Jeong, et al., 2018)

Western blotting is a biochemical technique that allows the identification of a specific protein in a mixture of proteins, through the recognition of specific antibodies.

Western blots technique was executed on proteins that have been previously separated by SDS-PAGE and transferred to a membrane (Fig. 15). Specifically, a 10 % polyacrylamide separating gel and a 4 % stacking gel were used for Troponin-T and Desmin separation as reported by Marino et al. (2015). Gels loaded with 40 µg of protein were run in a Mini-Protean Tetra (Bio-Rad Laboratories) electrophoretic cell at 100 V for 3 h. Then, gels were transferred to a 0.2 µm mini-sized membrane of nitrocellulose (Bio-Rad Laboratories) by a semi-dry transfer method (Trans-Blot, Bio-Rad Laboratories). Membrane blocking was performed using 5 % BSA in Tris buffered saline containing 0.05 % Tween-20 (tris [TBS]-Tween buffered saline) for 1 hour at room temperature. Then, the membranes were incubated

with the primary antibodies: monoclonal anti-troponin-T (JLT-12; Sigma-Aldrich, St Louis, MO; diluted 1:40 000) and monoclonal anti-desmin (D1033, Sigma-Aldrich; diluted 1:5000) for 1 hour at room temperature. Once the incubation phase was completed, membranes were washed 5 times (10 min/wash) using TBS-Tween at room temperature and were then incubated for 1 hour at room temperature with the secondary antibody goat anti-mouse-HRP (No 2554; Sigma-Aldrich, St Louis, MO) diluted 1:30 000 and 1:5 000 for TnT and desmin analysis respectively, conjugated with a radioisotope, a fluorophore, or an enzyme such as horseradish peroxidase (HRP) or alkaline phosphatase (AP). Protein bands were visualized using Clarity Western ECC kit (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA) and then analyzed with the Quantity One software (Bio-Rad Laboratories, Hercules, CA) to determine the signal intensity of the defined bands.

5.1.4.3. Two-dimensional electrophoresis (2DE)

Two-dimensional electrophoresis (2DE) was carried out following the protocol described by Marino et al. (2015) using 17 cm-IPG dry strips with a pH range of 4–7 (ReadyStrip IPG strips, Bio-Rad Laboratories) loaded with 300 µg of protein. First-dimension isoelectric focusing (IEF) was performed using the IPG Protean IEF Cell (Bio-Rad Laboratories). After IEF, strips were equilibrated (Ready prep 2D starter kit, Bio-Rad Laboratories) at room temperature for 15 min in equilibration buffers I and II (Bio-Rad Laboratories) and the second dimension was run on 8–18 % SDS-PAGE gradient gel with Protean II xi system (Bio-Rad Laboratories) at 30 mA/gel. The 2DE gel images from gels stained with Coomassie Blue G 250 were captured with the Chemi Doc EQ system (Bio-Rad Laboratories) and analyzed using PD-Quest 7.4.0 software (Bio-Rad Laboratories). The relative volume of each spot in a gel was quantitatively determined after background subtraction and normalization as a percentage of the total volume of all spots detected on the gel.

5.1.4.4. Identification of different abundant proteins with Mass Spectrometry

Spots displaying statistically significant differences among dietary treatments and storage time were identified following the protocol described in Chapter 4.1.3.5.

5.1.5. Statistical Analysis

Myofibrillar fragmentation index, total collagen content, SDS-PAGE band percentage, western blot band intensity, and 2DE spots' volume were analysed using the GLM procedure of the SAS statistical software (SAS Institute, 2013) including as fixed effect the dietary treatment, the storage time and

67
their interaction (diet x storage). All effects were tested for statistical significance set at P < 0.05, and when significant effects were found, Fisher's LSD test was used for comparison.

The main tendencies in variation between the two dietary groups during storage time were determined with a Principal Component Analysis (PCA) performed using XLSTAT 2021, 1.2.2 software. The PCA was executed on 11 variables matrix (MFI, myosin heavy chain, α -actinin, desmin, actin, troponin T, 30 kDa fragments, troponin I, troponin C, tropomyosin, myosin light chain 1, and myosin light chain 2) to study the relationships among the meat quality traits and the differential proteins along the post-mortem storage within the two dietary treatments.

5.2. RESULTS AND DISCUSSIONS

5.2.1. Myofibrillar fragmentation index (MFI) and total collagen content of lamb meat

After purchase, meat organoleptic quality, mainly tenderness, represents the traits that mostly affect the level of consumer satisfaction. Ultrastructural changes that compromise the integrity of the myofibers in the muscle tissue are mainly responsible for meat tenderization. MFI could be considered a useful assay for assessing changes in muscle tissue (Aroeira, et al. 2020) and the level of myofibril fragmentation.

In our study, MFI values was significantly influenced by dietary treatment (P < 0.001) as illustrated in **Figure 16**. Meat from the H group showed, except for day 1, higher MFI values compared to the C group. During storage, MFI values increased significantly in both groups, but with different rates. Particularly, in meat from lambs fed hazelnut skins, myofibrillar fragmentation increased significantly



Figure Myofibrillar 16. fragmentation index (MFI) of longissimus thoracis et lumborum muscle of lambs as affected by different diet treatments (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time. Different letters: A, B = P < 0.05 (diet effect), a, b, c= P < 0.05 (storage effect). *= P <0.05; **=P < 0.01; ***=P < 0.001.

by 24 % after 4 days remaining stable afterward, whereas meat from the C group began to exhibit signs of myofibrillar fragmentation (accounted only for 8 %) after 7 days of storage. These changes are in line to the body of knowledge stating that the major changes in the myofibrillar proteins concur in the tenderization period of raw meat (Huff-Lonergan, et al. 2010).

In this study, meat from lambs fed hazelnut skins evidenced a major and more rapid increase of MFI during storage compared to the control, suggesting the functional role of dietary supplementation with natural antioxidants on the endogenous enzymatic activity which in turn led to a major breakdown of the muscle protein structures. Zhao et al. (2018) reported an improvement in meat tenderness of lamb receiving dietary supplementation of wine grape pomace, a rich source of polyphenols. We can suppose that diet rich in polyphenols may have a strong impact on promoting less oxidation of metabolic enzymes involved in protein degradation such as calpains, cathepsins, proteasomes, and caspases (Lana, & Zolla, 2016) thus increasing their functionality and enhancing meat tenderness (Huff-Lonergan, & Lonergan, 2005).

The current study, however, revealed that the dietary treatment with hazelnut skin by-product (at the amount we used) is unable to affect the collagen content of the muscle. No significant effects were observed in the total collagen content values among the two dietary treatments, characterized by values usually observed in stored lamb meat. Values of total collagen content were 3.70 ± 0.24 , 4.03 ± 0.24 , 4.19 ± 0.24 and 4.62 ± 0.24 , 4.12 ± 0.24 , 4.17 ± 0.24 mg/g at 1, 4, and 7 d in C and H groups, respectively. Although collagen content varies along with several factors mainly animal age and muscle type, the present data demonstrated that nutrition is unlikely to affect the collagen content of muscle and other body structures in such a short period of time (Weston, et al., 2002). Furthermore, in accordance with Taylor (2004), Listrat et al. (2020a), and Listrat et al. (2020b), our evidence would suggest that collagen has minor significance in determining the texture of the *longissimus* muscle of young animals due to its high solubility after cooking and reduced amounts in this muscle compared for instance to *semitendinosus* muscle.

5.2.2. Changes in myofibrillar profile of lamb meat

SDS-PAGE was employed to investigate the effect of different dietary treatments and storage time on myofibrillar proteins profile from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs (**Fig. 17**). Band were identified, starting from the positive electrode, as myosin heavy chain (MYH), α -actinin (ACTN), desmin (DES), actin (ACTA1), troponin T (TNNT), tropomyosin (TPM), myosin light chains 1 (MYL1), troponin I (TNNI), troponin C (TNNC), and myosin light chains 2 (MYL2).



Figure 17. SDS-PAGE of myofibrillar fractions and densitometric profile from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

The relative quantity of the significant myofibrillar bands (Fig. 18) revealed that the myofibrillar profile was visibly affected by the dietary treatments and storage time. The meat of lambs fed hazelnut skin showed lower values of several structural proteins. Particularly, meat from the H group showed lower values of myosin heavy chain after 7 days of storage (P < 0.001), while desmin (P < 0.01) and troponin T (P < 0.001) exhibited the lowest intensity after 4 days of storage. In addition, meat from lambs fed hazelnut skin was characterized by the highest intensity of 30 kDa fragment (P < 0.01) during all storage time compared to the control group. It is well established that variations in the degree of post-mortem improvement in texture can be reflected by changes in the amounts of the major structural proteins (Gagaoua, et al., 2021a). Particularly, MYH, ACTA1, and DES, as significant components of myofibril thick filaments, were crucial in defining the texture of muscle, especially because they are the first proteins to be degraded by muscle proteases (Ouali, et al., 2013).



Figure 18. Relative quantity (%) of myofibrillar proteins (MYH= Myosin heavy chain, DES= Desmin, TNNT3= Troponin T, 30 kDa= 30 kDa fragments) of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle from lambs as affected by different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time. Different letters: a, b, c= P< 0.05 (storage effect). *= P<0.05; **=P<0.01; ***=P<0.001

During storage time, the percentage of band density revealed for MYH, DES, and TNNT3 (P < 0.001) a reduction respectively of 17.2 %, 18.9 %, 38.8 % in the H group, and of 2.2 %, 8.9 %, 0.6 % in the control. Particularly, meat from the H group showed a gradual decrease of MYH (P < 0.05) during storage time, while a decrease of TNNT3 (P < 0.01) was observed after 4 days of storage. Refers to desmin, a significant decrease (P < 0.05) was found after 4 days of storage in meat from both, the control and hazelnut groups.

The percentage of 30 kDa fragments was differently influenced by the dietary treatment and storage time in the experimental groups. In both C and H groups, an increase during storage time was observed for the 30 kDa band, but with different rates; the H group showed an increase in the amount of 30 kDa fragments after 4 days of storage remaining constant thereafter (P < 0.05) whereas, in the control group an increase was observed only at 7 d of storage. The 30 kDa fragment has long been identified as a meat tenderization marker and it was commonly considered to be a troponin T breakdown product. Recently, Gagaoua, Troy, & Mullen, (2020) demonstrated that the content of fragments from 30-32 kDa may also contain several other protein fragments, such as actin (ACTA1), fast troponin T (TNNT1), and myosin light chain 1 (MYL1) among others. Overall, the greater degradation of myofibril proteins together with the major presence of the 30 kDa band fragments in

meat from the H group evidenced the possible role of diet in modulating post-mortem degradation of myofibrillar proteins.

Western blotting analyses (**Fig. 19a**) confirmed the changes found in the SDS-PAGE profile of DES. Desmin immunoreactive bands were detected at 54 kDa (intact form), while degraded forms were found at 46, 45, 40, and 37 kDa. Image analysis results revealed significant differences due to dietary treatment and storage time. Referring to dietary treatment, meat from lambs fed hazelnut skin showed lower values of 54 kDa desmin intact band (P < 0.01) after 4 and 7 days together with the highest values of 46 kDa and 45 kDa (P < 0.001, on day 4, and 7) fragments. On the contrary, meat from the control group showed the highest values of 40 kDa (P < 0.01, on days 4, and 7).

Due to storage time, a decrease in the 54 kDa intact band (P < 0.001) was found for both, the control and hazelnut groups but with different rates. A progressive decrease of intact desmin was observed in meat from lambs fed hazelnut skin throughout storage time, while, in meat from the control group a decrease was found only after 4 days of storage and remained constant thereafter.

Refers to degradation products, an increase of 46 kDa band (P < 0.05) after 4 days of storage was found in meat from the hazelnut group, while a progressive increase during storage was found for the 45 kDa fragments (P < 0.001). Conversely, only meat from the control group showed an increase



Figure 19. Representative Western blot of (a) Desmin isoforms (54 kDa: intact forms, and 46-37 kDa: degraded forms) and (b) image analysis results representing Desmin degradation trend (formation of degraded forms/total signal) from myofibrillar proteins of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

of the 40 kDa band (P < 0.05) after 4 days of storage, while, in meat from both groups an increase of the 37 kDa band was observed at the end of storage time.

Desmin is a major intermediate filament protein essential for muscle structure integrity. It represents the most susceptible substrates of calpains (Huff-Lonergan, et al., 1996) and one of the first proteins to be degraded 24 hours post-mortem (Huff-Lonergan, & Lonergan, 1999; Koohmaraie, 1992). Accordingly, Starkey et al. (2015) observed an improvement in shear force as a result of desmin degradation starting from 1 day in lamb meat. Rowe et al., (2004) found an early production of protein breakdown products in meat from steers receiving Vitamin E dietary supplementation compared to the control demonstrating that post-mortem oxidation could interfere with the tenderization process by reducing calpain activity and delaying the rate of proteolysis in meat. In this study, the rapid decline of the desmin intact form in the meat of the H group confirms that hazelnut skins might have a role in delaying muscle oxidation process thus influencing the rate of autolysis and subsequent activation of μ -calpain.

Western blot analysis was also employed to investigate the differences found during storage time in TNNT3 proteins among the two dietary groups (**Fig. 20a**).

Immunoblot of troponin T showed the presence of 8 immunoreactive bands (37, 36, and 34 kDa, isoforms of the intact protein; 32, 31, 30, 28, and 25 kDa bands, degradation products of TNNT3).



Figure 20. Representative Western blot of (a) Troponin T isoformsm (37-34 kDa: intact forms, and 33-25 kDa: degraded forms) and (b) image analysis results representing Troponin T degradation trend (formation of degraded forms/total signal) from the myofibrillar proteins of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatments (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

The differences between the two groups emerged clearly in the image analysis (**Fig. 20b**) with dietary hazelnut supplementation revealing a stronger impact on the rate of TNNT3 breakdown during storage time. Meat from the hazelnut group showed the lowest values of the intact band at 37 kDa (P < 0.001, days 1 and 4) and the highest percentage of the bands at 36 (P < 0.001) and 34 kDa (P < 0.001) only on day 1; at the same time lower values were observed for the 32 (P < 0.01, on day 1, and 7) and 31 kDa (P < 0.01, on day 1, and 4) degradation forms. In meat from the control instead, the highest values of 37 and 36 kDa (P < 0.001) intact band and 30, 28 (P < 0.001), and 25 kDa (P < 0.01) degraded form were detected on day 4.

Storage time also affected the troponin T degradation; in particular, a decrease in intact isoforms band at 37, 36 (P < 0.001), and 34 (P < 0.01) kDa occurred in meat from lambs fed hazelnut skin after 4 days of storage and then remained constant. Conversely, in meat from the control group, the percentage of the intact band at 37 kDa progressively decreased during storage time, while a reduction of 36 and 34 kDa band was detected after 4 and 1 day of storage, respectively.

Referring to degradation products, an increase of 32 kDa band (P < 0.05) after 4 days of storage was observed only in meat from the hazelnut group; while the degraded band at 31, 30, 28, and 25 kDa increased in both groups but with different rates. A progressive increase of 31 kDa (P < 0.01) band was observed in meat from lambs fed hazelnut skin during storage time, while, in meat from the control group an increase was found only after 4 days of storage remaining then constant. Also, in meat from the control group, 30 (P < 0.001) and 28 kDa (P < 0.01) degraded bands started progressively to increase after 4 days of storage, whereas the band of 25 kDa (P < 0.01) increased towards the end of the storage time. Meat from group H, on the other hand, showed an increase in the band of 30, 28, and 25 kDa after 4 days of storage. However, it is important to note that at the end of storage time, the amount of TNNT3 degradation products in the meat from both groups was comparable (92.00 vs 88.60 in C and H, respectively) evidencing that antioxidant molecules contained in hazelnut skin can affect the kinetics of the proteolytic processes.

These findings supported the greater myofibrillar fragmentation observed in the H group at 4 days and confirm that the dietary inclusion of tannins can influence the post-mortem processes through a protective impact on the development of oxidative phenomena. Indeed, the oxidative conditions are responsible for physical and chemical changes in muscle protein properties, including conformation, aggregation, and solubility, that can reduce the protein susceptibility to proteolysis (Huff-Lonergan, et al., 2010; Zhang, et al., 2013). Collectively, data on desmin and TNNT3 fractions together with levels of 30 kDa fragments suggest the role of antioxidant compounds present in hazelnut skin in enhancing tenderization processes in lamb meat during storage. Finally, for a better understanding of the above results, a PCA was performed using myofibrils fragmentation index and the changes of myofibrillar muscle proteome (Fig. 21). The bi-plot accounted for 42.81 % of the total variance, with 27.04 % of the total variability explained by PC1 and 15.77% explained by PC2. MFI and 30 kDa fragment were the factors positively related to the PC1, whereas myosin heavy chain (MYH) and troponin T (TNNT3) were the factors negatively related to the first principal component. Desmin (DES), troponin I (TNNI), and actin (ACTA1) were the main contributing variables along with PC2, with actin negatively related to the principal component. The score plot differentiated the dietary treatment in different clusters that moved along the first principal component across storage time. The PCA and the used protein biomarkers comforted the results discussed above, showing a better improvement in the texture of meat from lambs fed hazelnut skin by-product compared to the controls.



Figure 21. Principal component analysis (PCA) of myofibrillar fragmentation index (MFI) and protein band percentage (MYH = myosin heavy chain, ACTN= α -actinin, DES = desmin ACTA1 = actin, TNNT = troponin T, TPM = tropomyosin, 30 kDa= 30 kDa fragments, MYL1 = myosin light chain 1, TNNI= troponin I, TNNC= troponin C, MYL2 = myosin light chain 2) of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* lamb muscles as affected by different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) and storage time (1, 4 and 7 days).

5.2.3. Two-dimensional electrophoresis (2DE) of myofibrillar proteins

Figure 22 depict the 2DE gel maps of myofibrillar protein fractions from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatments after 1, 4, and 7 days of storage.



Figure 22. 2DE of myofibrillar fractions from *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle of lambs fed with different dietary treatment (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

The most representative proteins found in all gel maps were ACTA1, TPM1, TPM2, myosin light chain 1 (MYL1), fast skeletal myosin light chain 2 (MYLPF), myosin light chain 1/3 (MYL1), and TNNT3.

On day 1 the number of spots in the C group was 136 compared to 196 spots found in group H; after 7 days of storage, the number of spots increased respectively to 190 and 318, with a percentage change of 36 and 62 % (**Fig. 23**) in C and H group, respectively.



Figure 23. Changes of spot myofibrillar number in fraction of longissimus thoracis et lumborum muscle from lambs as affected by different dietary supplementation (H= hazelnut; C= control)after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

The meat of lambs of group H showed a major abundance of MYH and TNNT3 degradation fragments in the basic part of the gel (pH 7).

The 2DE image analysis allowed an accurate quantification of the different myosin light chain isoforms (Fig. 24).



Figure 24. Myosin light chains isoforms (Myosin light chain 1, Fast skeletal myosin light chain 2, Myosin light chain 1/2) of *longissimus thoracis et lumborum* muscle from lambs as affected by different dietary supplementation (H= hazelnut; C= control) after 1, 4 and 7 days of storage.

Meat from lambs fed hazelnut skins displayed more MYL spot isoforms compared to the control at 1 and 4 days of storage, whereas, after 7 days of storage, both groups showed a similar profile. The

presence of several spot isoforms ascribed to MYL starting from 1 day observed in the H group confirmed the greater proteolysis in line with the myofibrillar fragmentation data and degradation of key structural proteins discussed above. In particular, it could be hypothesized that the weakening of the actomyosin complex by muscle proteases may result in greater extractability and release of MYL isoforms.

A total of 13 protein spots significantly changed in intensity and number due to dietary treatment with hazelnut skin after 7 days of storage and were cut out from the preparative gel and identified by LC-MS/MS analysis. The protein subjected to identification is listed in **Table 5** and is annotated in the 2DE gel reference map (**Fig. 25**). From the 13 spots, 44 unique proteins were successfully identified based on the homology to *Ovis Aries*.



Figure 25. Representative 2DE gel map of the myofibrillar fraction highlighting the identified protein spots in Table 5.

Table 5

Identified proteins by 2DE gels as different in the myofibrillar muscle proteome to be affected by dietary treatment.

Spot number	Identified protein	Gene name	Uniprot ID	MW [kDa]	calc. pI	Score	Seq. Coverage	Matched peptides
1307	Actin, alpha cardiac muscle 1	ACTC1	A0A6P3E6H9	42,0	5,39	2020,96	35,28	11
2205	Desmin	DES	W5QG29	53,5	5,27	239,71	21,49	9
	Troponin T, fast skeletal muscle	TNNT3	W5NRC7	25,6	10,14	234,85	23,32	5
	Myosin light chain 3	MYL3	A0A0U1Z4T4	21,9	5,07	227,31	26,63	5
	14-3-3 protein gamma	YWHAG	A0A6P7DFS2	28,3	4,89	147,55	20,65	5
	ATP synthase subunit d, mitochondrial	ATP5PD	W5PP37	18,7	6,24	90,06	24,22	3
	Heat shock 27 kDa protein	HSPB1	A0A6P7DEW2	22,3	6,70	1075,41	33,83	10
	Actin, alpha skeletal muscle isoform X4	ACTA1	A0A6P3ERW2	42,0	5,39	373,86	32,10	10
	Desmin	DES	W5QG29	53,5	5,27	352,97	20,21	8
	F-actin-capping protein subunit beta	CAPZB	A0A6P7DRJ9	31,3	5,58	282,77	28,52	7
	Myosin light chain 3	MYL3	A0A0U1Z4T4	21,9	5,07	230,00	28,14	6
	Troponin C, skeletal muscle	TNNC2	A0A6P7ELW5	18,1	4,20	139,78	28,13	3
2402	F-actin-capping protein subunit beta	CAPZB	A0A6P7DRJ9	31,3	5,58	813,53	39,35	10
3101	Troponin C, skeletal muscle	TNNC2	A0A6P7ELW5	18,1	4,20	319,90	49,38	6
3204	Heat shock 27 kDa protein	HSPB1	A0A6P7DEW2	22,3	6,70	2138,36	33,83	9
	Actin, alpha skeletal muscle isoform X4	ACTA1	A0A6P3ERW2	42,0	5,39	493,32	25,73	8
	Myosin light chain 3	MYL3	A0A0U1Z4T4	21,9	5,07	226,74	33,17	6
3301	Actin, alpha skeletal muscle isoform X4	ACTA1	A0A6P3ERW2	42,0	5,39	1218,74	61,27	9
	Actg1	ACTG1	A0A3R5SS76	41,8	5,48	496,89	33,33	4
3401	actin, alpha skeletal muscle isoform X4	ACTA1	A0A6P3ERW2	42,0	5,39	2537,57	55,97	10
	Actg1	ACTG1	A0A3R5SS76	41,8	5,48	1143,25	35,20	4
	Eukaryotic translation initiation factor 3 subunit I	EIF3I	A0A6P3E6N2	36,4	5,64	530,79	37,23	12
	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component subunit beta	PDHB	A0A6P7D5G1	39,1	6,44	305,51	20,89	6
	Tropomyosin 2	TPM2	W5PQL7	32,8	4,70	267,68	25,70	7

3402	Pyruvate dehydrogenase E1 component subunit beta	PDHB	A0A6P7D5G1	39,1	6,44	1259,40	21,73	7
	F-actin-capping protein subunit alpha	CAPZA2	A0A6P3EBW2	33,0	5,85	651,52	44,41	8
	Guanine nucleotide-binding protein G(I)/G(S)/G(T)	GNB2	A0A6P7DFT3	37,3	6,00	621,63	32,06	3
	subunit beta-2							
	Guanine nucleotide-binding protein G(I)/G(S)/G(T)	GNB1	A0A6P7EKA8	37,4	6,00	557,22	32,35	4
	subunit beta-1							
	Troponin T, fast skeletal muscle	TNNT3	W5NRC7	25,6	10,14	519,86	32,74	9
	Heat shock 27 kDa protein	HSPB1	A0A6P7DEW2	22,3	6,70	490,75	25,37	6
	Tropomyosin alpha-1 chain	TPM1	A0A6P9FRC8	32,7	4,74	342,44	23,59	8
	Dimethylargininase	DDAH1	A0A6P3E5A7	31,2	6,01	250,79	25,96	6
3702	Cytochrome b-c1 complex subunit 1, mitochondrial	UQCRC1	A0A6P3THK9	52,8	6,32	1660,49	27,29	13
	Actin, alpha skeletal muscle isoform X4	ACTA1	A0A6P3ERW2	42,0	5,39	1166,32	48,54	17
3902	Heat shock 70 kDa protein	HSP70	A0A5A4U680	70,2	5,92	4375,53	53,67	29
	Albumin	ALB	W5PWE9	69,3	6,15	2486,52	58,95	38
4101	ATP synthase subunit d, mitochondrial	ATP5PD	W5PP37	18,7	6,24	314,64	24,22	3
	DNA-directed RNA polymerase II subunit RPB7	POLR2G	A0A6P9FRD6	19,2	5,54	204,98	29,65	4
4102	Heat shock protein beta-7	HSPB7	A0A6P7DS42	18,8	5,96	208,79	22,54	3
	Troponin C2, fast skeletal type	TNNC2	W5P9C1	16,2	4,30	153,03	26,35	3
	Heat shock protein beta-6	HSPB6	A0A6P7ESN6	17,5	6,40	87,08	45,73	4
5202	Heat shock 27 kDa protein	HSPB1	A0A6P7DEW2	22,3	6,70	2261,60	33,83	9
	Metaxin-2 isoform X2	MTX2	A0A6P3T8X3	24,4	7,40	158,20	20,47	4
	Myosin light chain 3	MYL3	A0A0U1Z4T4	21,9	5,07	156,34	24,12	4

CHAPTER 6

In-depth characterization of different abundant spots in the proteome of lambs fed with hazelnut skin using bioinformatics

6.1. Recent advancements in proteomic technologies

In the last years, proteomic-based techniques applied in meat science have greatly increased our knowledge in this field. From the investigation of dynamic changes occurring in post-mortem muscle through new analytical techniques several biological pathways involved in the development of meat quality traits, including energy metabolism, oxidative stress, proteolysis, and apoptosis have been identified. Particularly, bioinformatics tools have allowed to understand the role of proteins on the main biological pathways and to discover and confirm biomarkers correlated with different meat quality parameters (Huang, et al., 2020; Gagaoua, & Picard, 2022; Gagaoua, et al., 2020).

6.2. Bioinformatic analysis of different abundant spots

To further our understanding on the underlying mechanisms related to the impact of supplementation with hazelnut skin by-product on the color stability and texture improvement of lamb meat, we targeted the sarcoplasmic and myofibrillar proteome changes using a classical proteomics approach.

As reported in Table 4 and 5 (annotation in Fig. 14 and Fig. 25) the LC–MS/MS yielded a total of:

- 41 proteoforms from the 10 different abundant spots of the sarcoplasmic fraction,
- 44 proteoforms from the 13 different abundant spots of the *myofibrillar fraction*.

As suggested by Gagaoua et al. (2021b), the ovine gene identifiers were transformed on Uniprot Retrieve/ID Mapping (https://www.uniprot.org/uploadlists) into the human orthologues EntrezGene ID to meet the GO analysis input format. Furthermore, the orthologous human EntrezGeneID generated has the advantage of retrieving a more complete Gene Ontology (GO) annotation compared to the *Ovis Aries* database.

In cells, every biological function is regulated and expressed as a result of protein interactions. Based on the protein molecular function, the web-based search **STRING** database v11.0 (Szklarczyk et al., 2019; https://string-db.org/; accessed on 23 May 2022) was employed to describe the Protein-Protein Interaction (PPI) network among the 41 and 44 proteoforms of the sarcoplasmic and myofibrillar fraction, respectively. In order to reduce the probability of false positive parameters the following default settings were applied: confidence intervals of 0.400 (medium confidence) and false discovery rate (FRD) stringency of 1 (high percent).

Subsequently, the protein human Uniprot IDs were further uploaded on **Metascape®** (https://metascape.org/, accessed on 23 May 2022) web tool to obtain an overview of the pathway and process enrichment analyses based on GO Biological Processes. The terms with the following criteria were taken into consideration: P-value 0.05, minimum count of 3, and enrichment factor >

82

1.5. Results from sarcoplasmic and myofibrillar fraction were presented in significant clusters hierarchically emphasized and contained the most enriched terms. Also, representative terms were visualized in the enrichment network diagram reporting each enrichment GO term as a circle node and the similarity of the node as the edge. More specifically, each circle node is colored according to the cluster ID, with size proportional to the number of input genes fall under that term, and its color represents its cluster identity (i.e., nodes of the same color belong to the same cluster). The molecular complex detection (MCODE) method was then used to find highly linked areas in the

protein interaction network.

6.3. Functional roles of differentially abundant proteins from sarcoplasmic proteome and

their relevance to meat color

Bioinformatics analyses evidenced that several post-mortem pathways impact the quality characteristics of meat, and protein-protein interactions can provide additional information for a better understanding of the complex post-mortem mechanisms in which the proteins are involved and their interconnectedness.

The network of interacting proteins generated using the STRING database (**Fig. 26**) identified 41 nodes (proteins) in biological interactions and 149 edges (interactions) and evidenced that three major biological pathways contribute the biological mechanisms, these being:

i) *central carbon biosynthesis* (n = 11 protein spots; ENO1, PKM, TPI1, GAPDH, HIBADH, CKM, ALDOA, PGAM2, AK1, PGM1, and PGK1);

ii) *biosynthesis* (n=7 protein spots; GSTM1, GSTM3, GSTM5, PARK7, PRDX1, PRDX2, and PRDX6);iii) *immune and endocrine system* (n= 4 protein spots; FABP3, ADIPOQ, APOA1, SERPINA1).

It is worthy to note that the central carbon biosynthesis and biosynthesis pathways had close interactions with each other and with the heat shock family proteins (HSPB1 and HSPD1). Only the 14 kDa phosphohistidine phosphatase (PHPT1), Carboxymethylenebutenolidase homolog (CMLB), 15-oxoprostaglandin 13-reductase (PTGR2) and Nuclear transport factor 2 (NUTF2) proteins showed no significant interactions with other proteins, but the large majority of proteins displayed interactions.

Interestingly, among these proteins, seven (ENO1, PKM, TPI1, GAPDH, CKM, ALDOA and AK1) were previously evidenced by proteomics to be related to lamb meat color parameters (Gao, et al. 2016; Gao, et al. 2021). Whereas, when we compare our putative biomarkers with the recent beef integromics study of Gagaoua et al. (2020), a total of 16 candidates (ENO1, PKM, TPI1, GAPDH,

HIBADH, CKM, ALDOA, PGAM2, AK1, PGM1, PGK1, PARK7, PRDX1, PRDX2, PRDX6 and FABP3) can be validated. This study, allowed then to confirm previous knowledge and further proposed for the first time 6 new proteins belonging to oxidative stress and cell redox homeostasis (GSTM1, GSTM3, GSTM5), and immune and endocrine system pathways (ADIPOQ, APOA1 and SERPINA1) as candidate biomarkers of meat color in lamb.



Figure 26. Protein-protein interactions of the differentially expressed proteins identified in the sarcoplasmic proteome using STRING database.

From the Metascape analysis, 15 enriched and significantly GO terms were allowed to construct process enrichment networks and pathways (**Fig. 27a**). The top 4 enriched term clusters were: "ATP metabolic process (GO:0046034)", "cellular detoxification (GO:1990748)", "protein stabilization (GO: 0050821)" and "glutathione metabolic process (GO:0006749). These were followed by "detection of oxidative stress (GO:0070994)", "positive regulation of cytokine production (GO:0001819)", "small molecule catabolic process (GO:004689), "negative regulation of catalytic activity (GO:0043086), "response to mercury ion (GO: 0046689)", "organophosphate biosynthetic process (GO:0090407), "negative regulation of intracellular signal transduction (GO:1902532), "anatomical structure homeostasis (GO:0060249), "regulation of translation (GO:0006417)", "lipid catabolic process (GO:0016042)".

functional enrichment is given in **Figure 27b**, showing the extent of enrichment of the clusters contributing to each GO term.

Three significant sub-networks of high local network connectivity (MCODE 1-3) were revealed from the protein-protein interaction network (**Fig. 27c**). The analysis generated 3 MCODEs that cluster different groups of proteins based on their "biological meanings":

- i) MCODE1 grouped 5 proteins, which are PGK1, PGAM2, ENO1, GAPDH, and ALDOA for glycolytic process, ATP generation from ADP, and ADP metabolic process;
- ii) MCODE2 evidence the presence of 4 proteins which are PGM1, HSPD1, DHRS11, and TPI1;
- iii) MCODE3 grouped 4 proteins, which are GSTM1, GSTM3, GSTM5, and RIDA for glutathione metabolic process, cellular modified amino acid metabolic process, and sulfur compound metabolic process.

Bioinformatic results evidenced that *glycolytic processes* were the most important pathways related to the supplementation of lamb diets by hazelnut skins. Among the proteins identified involved in glycolytic processes, TPI1 was identified as the protein most influenced by dietary treatment due to the presence of 5 protein spots (proteoforms) in the sarcoplasmic proteome of meat from lambs fed hazelnut skin after 7 days of storage. This protein was further the top protein (13 times) retained in the regression equations built in this study to explain the measured color traits at different storage times. Triosephosphate isomerase is a key enzyme involved in energy generation for muscle cells that catalyze the conversion of dihydroxyacetone phosphate to glyceraldehyde 3-phosphate. This study is the first to validate the robustness of TPI1 in explaining lamb meat color variation. In other species, but mainly beef, TPI1 has been suggested as a robust biomarker of several quality traits including color (Wu, et al., 2015; Wu, et al., 2016; Nair, et al., 2016; Gagaoua, Picard, & Monteils, 2018; and Gagaoua, et al., 2020; and Gagaoua, et al, 2021a). In the current research, the greater abundance of TPI1 in the LTL muscle of the hazelnut group could be due to the greater capacity of this muscle to regenerate NADH for subsequent metmyoglobin reduction, hence allowing a better color stability (Nair, et al., 2017). The identification of several TPI1 protein spots in meat from the hazelnut group, together with the lowest decrease in a* and C* values, highlight the important role of this protein in monitoring lamb meat discoloration and point out the reliability of TPI1 as a biomarker of lamb meat color variation or stability.



Figure 27. Biological pathway and process enrichment analysis using Metascape® on the proteins identified in the sarcoplasmic proteome extract of lambs to be changing due to hazelnut dietary treatment. a) Functional enrichment analysis based on the list of significant 15 Gene Ontology (GO) terms. The bar graphs highlight the top enriched terms (functional clusters) across the protein lists colored according to P values: terms with a P value <0.01, a minimum count of 3, and an enrichment factor >1.5; b) Networks of pathways and process enrichment cluster analysis; c) Key most significant molecular complex detection (MCODE) components form the network.

It was interesting to notice that the sarcoplasmic proteome of meat from the hazelnut skin group was also characterized by 3 proteoforms ascribed to AK1, a reversible enzyme, that plays an important role in the adenine synthesis and in maintaining muscle energy homeostasis (Zeleznikar, et al., 1990).

Previous proteomics studies on lamb (Li, et al., 2018; Gao, et al., 2021) and beef (Canto, et al., 2015; Wu, et al., 2016) identified this protein to be positively correlated with a* and C*. Nair et al., (2016) further reported a more abundance of this enzyme in bovine meat with a greater redness surface. In our study, the presence of these spots in meat from the H group confirms that monitoring its changes is a way to monitor muscle color variability, hence allowing us to suggest AK1 for further evaluation following the pipeline of biomarkers discovery (Gagaoua, 2021).

ALDOA, ENO1 and HIBADH proteins (each identified in 2 spots) characterized also the meat of the H group. ALDOA and ENO1 have been very recently identified to be related to lamb meat color stability (Gao, et al., 2021), while HIBADH is identified, for the first time in this study, as a candidate biomarker. However, it should be emphasized that only the proteomic study of Yang et al. (2018) found a positive correlation between the 3-hydroxyisobutyrate dehydrogenase (HIBADH) and C* parameter in the bovine LL muscle packaged under a modified atmosphere. HIBADH is an important mitochondrial protein involved in the tricarboxylic acid cycle (TCA) related to postmortem muscle metabolism, including valine degradation as reported in the biological mechanisms proposed by Gagaoua et al. (2020). The TCA cycle occurs within mitochondria and requires NAD and NADH (nicotinamide adenine dinucleotide reduced form) and the maintenance of the NAD/NADH ratio is necessary for efficient mitochondrial metabolism as well as for reducing metmyoglobin formation in meat (Ramanathan, Suman, & Faustman 2020; Gagaoua et al., 2021b; Kiyimba, et al. 2022b). The greater abundance of spots ascribed to HIBADH together with the highest values of a* and C* found in the lamb meat of the H group confirm the effectiveness of hazelnut skin dietary treatment in modulating the muscle biology and biochemical processes of color variation. However, further investigations are warranted on this protein to better understand the role of the TCA pathway in the mechanisms of lamb meat color and stability driven by animal feeding strategies.

The generation of reactive oxygen species (ROS) by mitochondria is known as one of the most deleterious causes of oxidative damage in muscle, involving different components of muscle cells (Ouali, et al., 2013; Sierra, & Oliván, 2013). PARK7, known also as DJ-1, is one of the chaperone

proteins localized from the cytosol to mitochondria during oxidative stress (Junn et al., 2009) and plays an essential role in preventing the aggregation and denaturation of proteins. Refers to lamb meat proteome, Ma et al. (2020) is the only study that reported an overabundance of PARK7 in muscles from callipyge mutation relating it to proteolysis and tenderness. Several earlier studies on bovine (Wu, et al., 2015; Gagaoua, et al., 2017a; Yang, et al., 2018; Nair, et al., 2017; and Gagaoua, et al., 2021b) and pork (Sayd, et al., 2006; Kwasiborski, et al., 2008) evidenced major roles of PARK7 in color determination. Taken all together, the current knowledge of evidence highlights the important role of mitochondria in oxygen consumption and their reducing capacity, hence the final impact on meat color (Ramanathan, & Mancini, 2018). In this trial, the presence of six proteins (with a greater abundance) ascribed to PARK7 in the lamb meat from the H group after 7 days of storage support the role that hazelnut skin may play in the anti-oxidative properties of the meat during storage. In support of the above, the identification of peroxiredoxins (PRDX1, PRDX2 and PRDX6) in this trial is in agreement to the major roles ascribed to these proteins in meat color development (Gagaoua, et al., 2020). These proteins are antioxidant enzymes able to reduce the oxides or superoxides produced by the metabolic pathways in the muscle, and consequently reduce the oxidative stress, hence protecting oxymyoglobin from the attack by peroxides (Jia, et al., 2009; and Fisher, 2017). Among peroxiredoxins, PRDX6 was identified in the integromics study of Gagaoua, et al., (2020) as the second top putative biomarker of beef color, while PRDX2 and PRDX1 were proposed as potential biomarkers of beef color stability. In our study, peroxiredoxins were more importantly expressed in the reddest meat from lambs fed with hazelnut skin (3 spots for PRDX6; 2 spots for PRDX1 and 1 spot for PRDX2) thus confirming the antioxidant contribution to protect lamb meat against discoloration, hence leading to the better meat color stability. These findings also suggest that these proteins can be further consider for evaluation as candidate biomarkers for the explanation and/or the monitoring of lamb meat color.

Among the putative protein biomarkers belonging to the *immune and endocrine system* pathway, fatty acid-binding protein (FABP3) was the only previously identified as positively correlated to MRA in the LL muscle of Chinese Luxi yellow cattle (Wu, et al., 2016). ADIPOQ, SERPINA1 and APOA1 were for the first time evidenced in this trial, to drive lamb meat color variation. Particularly, among the putative biomarkers, the APOA1 was identified as the protein mostly influenced by dietary treatment due to the presence of 8 protein spots (proteoforms) in the sarcoplasmic proteome of meat from lambs fed hazelnut skin. Among apolipoproteins, at present only APOA5 and APOC3 genes were associated with pork meat quality (Hui, et al., 2013). Apolipoprotein A1 (APOA1) is the

major protein component of high-density lipoprotein in the plasma membrane that displays antiinflammatory properties (Mangaraj, Nanda, & Panda, 2016). It is known that as natural polyphenolic substances, tannins have been found to have antioxidants and anti-inflammation properties (Tong, et al., 2021). Therefore, it can be proposed that the presence of several spots ascribed to APOA1 in the sarcoplasmic proteome of H meat could be due to the role of tannins in the production of antiinflammatory substances, therefore allowing an enhancement of the antioxidant properties of the muscle and consequently improving color stability. Thus, this can partly explain the greater a* and C* values observed in the lamb meat from the animals fed with hazelnut skin by-product. APOA1 should be subjected to further evaluation using appropriate methods before its validation as a biomarker of lamb meat color stability.

Finally, in the sarcoplasmic proteome of lamb meat, further identified spots ascribed to SERPINA1 and ADIPOQ because of dietary treatment with hazelnut skin by-product. SERPINA1, also known as α 1-antitrypsin, is a member of the serpins superfamily, the largest protease inhibitor family with multiple roles in intracellular and extracellular activities such as blood coagulation, fibrinolysis, apoptotic regulation and cell migration (Gagaoua, et al., 2015a). Although not yet extensively characterized in lamb meat (Della Malva et al. 2022b) earlier studies discussed the important role of this superfamily of proteins in beef texture (Gagaoua, et al., 2015c; and Zhu, et al., 2021). In pork, a positive correlation between SERPINA members and drip loss was reported (Te Pas, et al., 2013). Conversely, at present, no studies identified serpins proteins, especially SERPINA1, as related to biochemical processes affecting meat color, thus further studies are needed to fully elucidate the role of the members of serpins in the determination of lamb meat color.

6.4. Functional roles of differentially abundant proteins from myofibrillar proteome and their

relevance to meat tenderness

Based on bioinformatics results evidenced that hazelnut skins supplementation can induce dynamic changes and modifications in the lamb meat myofibrillar proteome. The protein-protein interaction network (**Fig. 28**) evidenced three major sub-networks:

- actin filament-based process/cytoskeleton organization (n = 11 protein spots; ACTC1, ACTA1, CAPZA2, CAPZB, ACTG1, TMP2, TMP1, DES, TNNC2, TNNT3 and MYL3);
- ii) heat shock proteins (n = 4 protein spots; HSPB1, HSPA4, HSPB6 and HSPB7);
- iii) energy metabolism (n = 4 protein spots; ATP5H, PDHB, UQCRC1 and MTX2).

89

Interestingly, a huge number (n = 18) of these proteins (ACTA1, ACTC1, ACTG1, CAPZA2, CAPZB, DES, TNNC2, TNNT3, TPM1, TPM2, MYL3, HSPB1, HSP70, HSPB6, HSPB7, UQCRC1, ATP5H, and PDHB) have been previously identified as biomarkers of beef tenderness (Gagaoua, et al., 2021a). Refers to small ruminant proteomic studies, 6 proteins were identified as linked with different meat quality traits such as drip loss (Wang, et al. 2016; ACTA1, MYL3, UQCRC1, HSPB1), tenderness (della Malva, et al., 2017, Paim, et al., 2019, Xie, et al., 2021; MYL3, TNNT3) and color stability (Gao, et al., 2016; HSP70, ACTA1).



Figure 28. Protein-protein interaction network of the differentially expressed proteins identified in the myofibrillar proteome using STRING database.

The enrichment and cluster process analysis of the identified proteins based on gene ontology (GO) allowed the identification of six significant enriched terms (**Fig. 29a**): Muscle Contraction (GO:0006936), Myofibril assembly (GO:0030239), Tissue homeostasis (GO:0001894), Response to unfolded protein (GO:0006986), Aerobic respiration (GO:0009060), and Positive regulation of angiogenesis (GO:0045766). The interconnectedness of these enriched terms and their functional enrichment was evidenced by three sub-networks given in **Figure 29b**, highlighting the extent of enrichment of the clusters contributing to each GO term.



Figure 29. Biological pathway and process enrichment analysis using Metascape® on the proteins identified in the myofibrillar proteome extract of lambs to be changing due to hazelnut dietary treatment. a) Significant enriched ontology clusters and molecular pathways based on Gene Ontology (GO) from the differentially expressed proteins. The bar graphs highlight all the enriched terms across the protein lists coloured according to Log P-values: terms with a P-value <0.01, a minimum count of 3, and an enrichment factor > 1.5; b) Network of pathways and process enrichment cluster analysis.

Overall, the results depicted that *muscle contraction and myofibril assembly* were the most important pathways related to the supplementation of lamb diets by hazelnut skins.

Among the dominating proteins, actin (ACTA1) was identified as the most influenced proteins by dietary treatment due to the presence of 5 proteoforms. Actin is the main constituent of the sarcomere thin filaments, and the first protein targeted by caspases in the post-mortem period with the breakdown of the actomyosin complex (Du, et al., 2004; and Ouali, et al., 2013). Indeed, the integromics study of Gagaoua, et al. (2021a) pointed out that ACTA1 is the most frequently identified protein related to meat tenderization processes. Conversely, among the other proteins of actin filaments, α - actin (ACTG1) has been recently found to be associated with meat tenderization (Malheiros, et al., 2021).

Regarding the contractile and associated proteins, the dietary treatment applied in this study allowed to find the appearance of 5 fragments ascribed to proteins of troponin complex (TNNC2 and

TNNT3) in meat from lambs fed hazelnut skin by-product. The subunits of the troponin complex play a pivotal role in displaying myofilament changes as they are anchored to the tropomyosin-actin filaments and enhanced actomyosin bonds (Gomes, Potter, Szczesna-Cordary, 2002). Consequently, the degradation of troponin proteins highlights that the interacting bonds are impacted and the thin filaments in the sarcomeric I band could be broken. Furthermore, the appearance of the different fragments ascribed to TNNC2 and TNNT3 in meat from the H group, starting from 4 days of storage, confirmed the greater degradation and fragmentation of myofibrils, hence validating the data discussed above using mono-dimensional electrophoresis and immunoblotting. In the context of tenderness, several studies on different species (Laville, et al., 2009; della Malva, et al., 2017; della Malva, et al., 2019; Gagaoua, et al., 2021a) found a strictly link between the degradation of troponin complex proteins and the tenderization rate confirming that troponin-derived fragments are reliable biomarkers of meat tenderization.

The myofibrillar proteome of meat from the hazelnut group was characterized also by the presence of three proteins belonging to the F-actin capping protein family (CAPZB and CAPZA2), involved in the cell signaling and regulation of actin in myofilament contractility. Previous studies on beef (Gullemin, et al., 2011) and pork (Lametsch, et al., 2003; and Wang, et al., 2014) meat, revealed a link between F-actin capping proteins expression and meat tenderness highlighting that these protein patterns could be interesting biomarkers of post-mortem meat tenderization. Among the other myofibrillar proteins that constitute the principal sub-network, 4 proteoforms of MYL3 characterized the myofibrillar proteome of meat from the H group after 7 days of storage time showing a greater abundance than control meat.

Pathways related to *energy metabolism* especially those involved in the mitochondrial and ATP metabolic processes are strictly linked with post-mortem underlying pathways of meat texture determination (Ouali, et al., 2013; Wang, et al., 2016; Rosa, et al., 2018; Gagaoua, et al., 2021a; Purslow, Gagaoua, & Warner, 2021). Dietary treatment with hazelnut skin significantly affected the expression of ATP5PD, UQCRC1 and PDHB in lamb meat after 7 days of storage time. Cytochrome b-c1 complex subunit 1 (UQCRC1) is involved in the oxidation/reduction process playing an important role in the cell electron transport and respiratory chain (Kunej, et al., 2007). Mitochondrial apoptosis and release of cytochrome C have been shown to play a fundamental role in the breakdown of myofibrillar protein during post-mortem period (Zhang, et al., 2017). In particular, Wang et al., (2018) demonstrated that the release of cytochrome C induce caspase-9 activation, which may greatly influence meat tenderness. In this study, the greater abundance of spots ascribed

to mitochondrial electron transport chain proteins in the meat from the hazelnut group confirms the high tenderization rate observed in H group. These proteins can be proposed as biomarkers of lamb meat tenderization in line with previous studies on beef (Gagaoua, et al., 2021a).

Among the changing pathways as a consequence of hazelnut skin by-products supplementation, heat shock proteins (HSPB1, HSP70, HSPB6, HSPB7), usually associated with the response to stress processes, also impacted the lamb myofibrillar proteome. HSPs as chaperones, play a role in stress resistance by restoring proteins altered by external stimulus thus assuming a fundamental role in controlling the onset of apoptosis and post-mortem proteolytic processes (Ouali, et al., 2013; and Lomiwes, et al., 2014). Additionally, several studies (Balan, Kim, Blijenburg, 2014; and Cramer, et al., 2018) reported that an increase in degradation of small heat shock proteins, like HSPB1 identified in this study, may indicate a loss of its anti-apoptotic function evidencing their important role in the post-mortem processes related to meat quality. The integromics study conducted by Gagaoua, et al. (2021a) evidenced HSPB1 as the top biomarker related to beef tenderness. Several studies (Kim, et al., 2018; and Gagaoua, et al., 2021a) suggested that HSPB1 may delay the activity of endogenous enzymes, and consequently their proteolytic activity. Higher levels of HSPB1 were found to predict tenderness due to the prevention of aggregation processes thus facilitating the action of proteolytic enzymes during the post-mortem period (Morzel, et al., 2008). Recently, an overabundance of HSP70 (Heat shock 70 kDa protein) was observed by Ma, et al. (2020) in callipyge lambs genotypes with tougher meat indicating delayed apoptosis and proteolysis.

Heat shock protein beta-6 (HSPB6), due to the presence of a binding domain for troponin I, play a key role in muscle contraction and metabolic processes (Rembold, et al., 2000). In the metaproteomics study of Picard and Gagaoua (2020), HSPB6 was identified as putative biomarker of beef tenderness, based on 12 proteomic studies. Additionally, Ma and Kim (2020), in an aging study, found a strong relationship between the greater abundance of HSPB6 fragments and the tenderization rate of different bovine muscles. About HSPB7, Li, and Liu (2022) and Dang, et al. (2022) found an overabundance of this protein in bovine meat after 7 and 16 days of aging, respectively.

The current study also found an overabundance of the above-mentioned HSPs in meat from the H group confirming the role of feeding as an important modulator of post-mortem processes linked with meat tenderness. Our emerging evidence underlines the protective effect of molecules contained in hazelnut skin against oxidative damage thus modulating the trend of post-mortem processes that affect meat tenderness.

CONCLUSIONS

CONCLUSIONS

Hazelnut skin supplementation in the lamb diet was found to be an effective strategy to improve the overall quality of lamb meat during storage time. Data from the present study evidenced the role of antioxidant molecules contained in hazelnut skin in modulating the post-mortem processes linked with meat tenderization and discoloration. Meat from lamb fed hazelnut skins appeared more tender evidenced by a major and more rapid increase of MFI. Furthermore, hazelnut dietary treatment produced meat with better color stability as evidenced by the lowest decrease in redness and saturation index found.

The proteomic approach applied in this study demonstrated that several pathways are involved in the post-mortem processes linked with tenderness and color stability in lamb meat of the hazelnut group. Actin filament-based process, energy metabolism and associated proteins, oxidative stress proteins, followed by heat shock proteins and the immune and endocrine system are the main pathways that could act as potential predictors of lamb meat tenderization and color stability.

The proteomic and bioinformatic analysis proved to be a useful approach to clarify the impact of feeding strategies on lamb muscle proteome related to meat quality characteristics. Data evidenced that ACTA1, HSPB1, TPI1, PARK7, and PRDX6 might be considered reliable biomarkers of color stability and tenderness in lamb meat, as reported in the meat of other species. 11 proteins, these being GSTM1, GSTM3, GSTM5, MTX2, GNB1, GBN2, DDAH1, POLR2G, ADIPOQ, APOA1, and SERPINA1, were not previously detected as predictors of lamb meat quality characteristics, therefore there is a need to validate these novel biomarker candidates using other high-throughput techniques.

In conclusion, this in-depth proteome study provided insight into biochemical pathways related to feeding strategies which might be valuable in developing future strategies to improve the quality of lamb meat.

- **Aaslyng**, M. D. (2009). Trends in meat consumption and the need for fresh meat and meat products of improved quality.
- Aaslyng, M. D., Bejerholm, C., Ertbjerg, P., Bertram, H. C., & Andersen, H. (2003). Cooking loss and juiciness of pork in relation to raw meat quality and cooking procedure. Food Qual. Prefer., 14, 277–288.
- Adzitey, F. (2011). Effect of pre-slaughter animal handling on carcass and meat quality. Int. Food Res. J., 18(2).
- Ahmad, R. S., Imran, A., Hussain, M. B. (2018). Nutritional composition of meat. Meat Sci. Nutr., 61.
- Alejandro, C. I., Abel, V. M., Jaime, O. P., Pedro, S. A. (2014). Environmental stress effect on animal reproduction. Open J. Anim. Sci., 2014.
- Andersen, H. J., Oksbjerg, N., Young, J. F., Therkildsen, M. (2005). Feeding and meat quality–a future approach. Meat Sci., 70(3), 543-554.
- Aroeira, C.N., Filho, R.A.T. Fontes, P.R., Ramos, A.L.S., Castillo, C.J.C., Hopkins, D.L., Ramos E.M. (2020). Comparison of different methods for determining the extent of myofibrillar fragmentation of chilled and frozen/thawed beef across postmortem aging periods. Meat Sci., 160, 107955.
- Ashburner, M., Ball, C.A., Blake, J.A., Botstein, D., Butler, H., Cherry, J.M., Davis, A.P., Dolinski, K., Dwight, S.S., Eppig, J.T., et al. (2000). Gene ontology: tool for the unification of biology. The Gene Ontology Consortium. Nat. Gen., 25(1), 25-29.
- Aslam, B., Basit, M., Nisar, M.A., Khurshid, M., Rasool, M.H. (2017). Proteomics: technologies and their applications. J. Chromatogr. Sci. 55, 182-196.
- Aydin, S. (2015). A short history, principles, and types of ELISA, and our laboratory experience with peptide/protein analyses using ELISA. Peptides, 72, 4-15.
- **Balan,** P., Kim, Y. H. B., Blijenburg, R. (2014). Small heat shock protein degradation could be an indicator of the extent of myofibrillar protein degradation. Meat Science, 97(2), 220-222.
- Baldwin, M. A. (2004). Protein identification by mass spectrometry: issues to be considered. Mol. Cell. Proteomics, 3(1), 1-9.

- Barone, C. M. A., Marullo, L., Zullo, A., Matassino, D., & Zicarelli, L. (2005). Vitamin E effects on color stability of buffalo meat. In Proceedings of the I Buffalo Symposium of Europe and the Americas, Paestum, Italy, 12–15 October 2005; pp. 136–137.
- Bax, M. L., Buffière, C., Hafnaoui, N., Gaudichon, C., Savary-Auzeloux, I., Dardevet, D., Santé-Lhoutellier, V., Rémond, D. (2013). Effects of meat cooking, and of ingested amount, on protein digestion speed and entry of residual proteins into the colon: a study in minipigs. PloS one, 8(4), 61252.
- Bekhit, A. E. D., Faustman C. (2005). Metmyoglobin reducing activity. Meat Science 71, 407-39.
- Bendixen, C. (2005). The use of proteomics in meat science. Meat Sci., 71, 138-149.
- Bhatta, R., Shinde, A. K., Vaithiyanathan, S., Sankhyan, S. K., Verma, D. L. (2002). Effect of polyethylene glycol-6000 on nutrient intake, digestion and growth of kids browsing Prosopis cineraria. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol., 101(1-4), 45-54.
- Bodnar, W. M., Blackburn, R. K., Krise, J. M., Moseley, M. A. (2003). Exploiting the complementary nature of LC/MALDI/MS/MS and LC/ESI/MS/MS for increased proteome coverage. J. Am. Soc. Mass Spectrom., 14(9), 971-979.
- Braden, K. W. (2013). Converting muscle to meat: the physiology of rigor. The science of meat quality, 79-97.
- Burlingame, A. L., Millington, D. S., Norwood, D. L., Russell, D. H. (1976). Mass spectrometry. Anal. Chem., 60(12), 268-303.
- Buzała, M., Słomka, A., Janicki, B. (2016). Heme iron in meat as the main source of iron in the human diet. J. Elem., 21(1): 303-314.
- Canto, A. C. V. C. S., Suman, S. P., Nair, M. N., Li S., Rentfrow, G., Beach, C. M., Silva, T. J. P., Wheeler, T. L., Shackelford, S. D., Grayson, A., McKeith, R. O. King, D. A. (2015). Differential abundance of sarcoplasmic proteome explains animal effect on beef Longissimus lumborum color stability. Meat Sci., 102, 90-8.
- **Caroprese**, M., Ciliberti, M. G., Marino, R., Napolitano, F., Braghieri, A., Sevi, A., Albenzio, M. (2020). Effect of information on geographical origin, duration of transport and welfare condition on consumer's acceptance of lamb meat. Sci. Rep., 10(1), 1-10.

- Chen, X., Zou, Y., Han, M., Pan, L., Xing, T., Xu, X., Zhou, G. (2016). Solubilisation of myosin in a solution of low ionic strength L-histidine: Significance of the imidazole ring. Food Chem., 196, 42-49.
- Christensen, S., Purslow, P. P. (2016). The role of matrix metalloproteinases in muscle and adipose tissue development and meat quality: A review. Meat Sci., 119, 138-146.
- CIE, 1986. Colorimetry (2nd ed.). Commission International de l'Eclairage, Publication CIE 15.2. Vienna: CIE.
- **Cramer,** T., Penick, M. L., Waddell, J. N., Bidwell, C. A., Kim, Y. H. B. (2018). A new insight into meat toughness of callipyge lamb loins-the relevance of anti-apoptotic systems to decreased proteolysis. Meat Science, 140, 66-71.
- Culler, R. D., Smith, G. C., Cross, H. R. (1978). Relationship of myofibril fragmentation index to certain chemical, physical and sensory characteristics of bovine longissimus muscle. J. food Sci., 43(4), 1177-1180.
- Daghio, M., Viti, C., Mannelli, F., Pauselli, M., Natalello, A., Luciano, G., ... Buccioni, A. (2021). A diet supplemented with hazelnut skin changes the microbial community composition and the biohydrogenation pattern of linoleic acid in the rumen of growing lambs. Ital. J. Anim. Sci., 20(1), 1256-1263.
- D'Alessandro, A., Zolla, L. (2013). Meat science: From proteomics to integrated omics towards system biology. J. proteomics, 78, 558-577.
- Dang, D.S., Zhai, C., Nair, M.N., Thornton, K.J., Sawalhah, M.N., Matarneh, S.K. (2022). Tandem mass tag labeling to assess proteome differences between intermediate and very tender beef steaks. Journal of Animal Science, 100(8), skac042
- Del Rio, D., Calani, L., Dall'Asta, M., Brighenti, F. (2011). Polyphenolic composition of hazelnut skin. J. Agric. Food Chem., 59(18), 9935-9941.
- della Malva, A. D., Albenzio, M., Santillo, A., Russo, D., Figliola, L., Caroprese, M., Marino, R. (2018). Methods for extraction of muscle proteins from meat and fish using denaturing and nondenaturing solutions. J. of food Qual.

- della Malva, A., De Palo, P., Lorenzo, J. M., Maggiolino, A., Albenzio, M., Marino, R. (2019). Application of proteomic to investigate the postmortem tenderization rate of different horse muscles. Meat Sci., 157, 107885.
- della Malva, A., Maggiolino, A., De Palo, P., Albenzio, M., Lorenzo, J.M., Sevi, A., Marino, R. (2022a). Proteomic analysis to understand the relationship between the sarcoplasmic protein patterns and meat organoleptic characteristics in different horse muscles during aging. Meat Sci., 184, 108686.
- della Malva, A., Marino, R., Santillo, A., Annicchiarico, G., Caroprese, M., Sevi, A., Albenzio, M. (2017). Proteomic approach to investigate the impact of different dietary supplementation on lamb meat tenderness. Meat Sci., 131, 74-81.
- **Della Malva,** A., Santillo, A., Priolo, A., Marino, R., Ciliberti, M.G., Sevi, A., Albenzio, M. (2022b) Effect of hazelnut skin by-product supplementation in lambs' diets: Implications on plasma and muscle proteomes and first insights on the underlying mechanisms. Journal of Proteomics, 104757.
- di Corcia, M., Tartaglia, N., Polito, R., Ambrosi, A., Messina, G., Francavilla, V. C., Cincione, R. I., della Malva, A., Ciliberti, M. G., Sevi, A., Messina, G., Albenzio, M. (2022). Functional Properties of Meat in Athletes' Performance and Recovery. Int. J. Environ. Res. Public Health., 19(9), 5145.
- Dilzer, A., Park, Y. (2012). Implication of conjugated linoleic acid (CLA) in human health. Crit. Rev. Food Sci. Nutr., 52(6), 488-513.
- Dransfield, E., Jones, R. C. D., MacFie, H. J. H. (1981) Tenderising in M. Longissimus dorsi of beef, veal rabbit, lamb and pork. Meat Sci., 5, 139.
- Du, J., Wang, X., Miereles, C., Bailey, J. L., Debigare, R., Zheng, B., Price, S. R., Mitch, W. E. (2004). Activation of caspase-3 is an initial step triggering accelerated muscle proteolysis in catabolic conditions. J. Clin. Investig., 113(1), 115-123.
- **England,** E. M., Matarneh, S. K., Scheffler, T. L., Wachet, C., Gerrard, D. E. (2014). pH inactivation of phosphofructokinase arrests postmortem glycolysis. Meat Sci., 98, 850-7.
- Etherington, D. J., Taylor, M. A. J., Dransfield, E. (1987). Conditioning of meat from different species. Relationship between tenderizing and the levels of cathepsin B, cathepsins L, calpain I, calpain II and -glucuronidase. Meat Sci., 20, 1–18.

- Fan, J., Ren, H., Jia, N., Fei, E., Zhou, T., Jiang, P., ... Wang, G. (2008). DJ-1 decreases Bax expression through repressing p53 transcriptional activity. J. Biol. Chem., 283(7), 4022-4030.
- Fenn, J. B., Mann, M., Meng, C. K., Wong, S. F., Whitehouse, C. M. (1989). Electrospray ionization for mass spectrometry of large biomolecules. Science, 246(4926), 64-71.
- **Ferguson**, D., Warner, R. (2008). Have we underestimated the impact of pre-slaughter stress on meat quality in ruminants? Meat Sci.,80(1), 12–19.
- **Fisher,** A.B. (2017). Peroxiredoxin 6 in the repair of peroxidized cell membranes and cell signaling. Archives of Biochemistry and Biophysics 617, 68-83.
- **Font-i-Furnols**, M., Guerrero, L. (2014). Consumer preference, behavior and perception about meat and meat products: An overview. Meat Sci., 98(3), 361-371.
- Fruet, A. P. B., Trombetta, F., Stefanello, F. S., Speroni, C. S., Donadel, J. Z., De Souza, A. N. M., Rosado Júnior, A., Tonetto, C. J., Wagner, R., De Mello, A. (2018). Effects of Feeding Legume-Grass Pasture and Different Concentrate Levels on Fatty Acid Profile, Volatile Compounds, and off-Flavor of the M. Longissimus Thoracis. Meat Sci., 140, 112–118.
- **Gagaoua**, M. (2021) The path from protein profiling to biomarkers: The potential of proteomics and data integration in beef quality research. In: IOP Conference Series: Earth and Environmental Science, p. 012029. IOP Publishing.
- **Gagaoua**, M., Bonnet, M., De Koning, L., Picard, B. (2018a). Reverse Phase Protein array for the quantification and validation of protein biomarkers of beef qualities: The case of meat color from Charolais breed. Meat science, 145, 308-319.
- **Gagaoua**, M., Bonnet, M., Picard, B. (2020). Protein array-based approach to evaluate biomarkers of beef tenderness and marbling in cows: Understanding of the underlying mechanisms and prediction. Foods, 9(9), 1180.
- Gagaoua, M., Couvreur, S., Le Bec, G., Aminot, G., Picard, B. (2017b). Associations among protein biomarkers and pH and color traits in longissimus thoracis and rectus abdominis muscles in protected designation of origin Maine-Anjou cull cows. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chem., 65(17), 3569-3580.

- Gagaoua, M., Hafid, K., Boudida, Y., Becila, S., Ouali, A., Picard, B., Boudjellal, A., Sentandreu, M.A. (2015c) Caspases and Thrombin Activity Regulation by Specific Serpin Inhibitors in Bovine Skeletal Muscle. Applied Biochemistry and Biotechnology 177, 279-303.
- **Gagaoua**, M., Hughes, J., Picard, B., Terlouw, C., Warner, R., Purslow, P., Lorenzo, J. (2020). Proteomic biomarkers of beef colour. Trends in Food Science and Technology 101, 234-52.
- Gagaoua, M., Monteils, V., Couvreur, S., Picard, B. (2017a). Identification of Biomarkers Associated with the Rearing Practices, Carcass Characteristics, and Beef Quality: An Integrative Approach. J. Agric. Food Chem., 65, 8264-78.
- **Gagaoua**, M., Picard, B. (2022). Proteomics to explain and predict meat quality. In New Aspects of Meat Quality (pp. 393-431). Woodhead Publishing.
- **Gagaoua**, M., Picard, B., Monteils V. (2018). Associations among animal, carcass, muscle characteristics, and fresh meat color traits in Charolais cattle. Meat Sci., 140, 145-56.
- Gagaoua, M., Picard, B., Soulat, J., Monteils, V. (2018b). Clustering of sensory eating qualities of beef: Consistencies and differences within carcass, muscle, animal characteristics and rearing factors. Livestock Sci., 214, 245-25
- **Gagaoua**, M., Schilling, W., Zhang, X., Suman, S. (2022). Applications of proteomics in meat research. Reference module in food science, Elsevier.
- **Gagaoua**, M., Terlouw, E. C., Boudjellal, A., Picard, B. (2015b). Coherent correlation networks among protein biomarkers of beef tenderness: What they reveal. Journal of Proteomics, 128, 365-374.
- **Gagaoua**, M., Terlouw, E. M. C., Picard, B. (2017). The study of protein biomarkers to understand the biochemical processes underlying beef color development in young bulls. Meat Sci., 134, 18–27.
- Gagaoua, M., Terlouw, E.M.C., Micol, D., Boudjellal, A., Hocquette, J.F., Picard, B. (2015a). Understanding Early Post-Mortem Biochemical Processes Underlying Meat Color and pH Decline in the Longissimus thoracis Muscle of Young Blond d'Aquitaine Bulls Using Protein Biomarkers. J. Agric. Food Chem., 63, 6799-809.
- Gagaoua, M., Terlouw, E.M.C., Mullen, A.M., Franco, D., Warner, R.D., Lorenzo, J.M., Purslow, P.P., Gerrard, D., Hopkins, D.L., Troy, D., Picard, B. (2021a). Molecular signatures of beef tenderness:

Underlying mechanisms based on integromics of protein biomarkers from multi-platform proteomics studies. Meat Sci., 172, 108311.

- **Gagaoua**, M., Troy, D., Mullen, A. M. (2020). The extent and rate of the appearance of the major 110 and 30 kDa proteolytic fragments during post-mortem aging of beef depend on the glycolysing rate of the muscle and aging time: An LC–MS/MS approach to decipher their proteome and associated pathways. J. Agric. Food Chem. 69(1), 602–614.
- **Gagaoua**, M., Warner, R. D., Purslow, P., Ramanathan, R., Mullen, A. M., López-Pedrouso, M., ... Terlouw, E. C. (2021b). Dark-cutting beef: A brief review and an integromics meta-analysis at the proteome level to decipher the underlying pathways. Meat Sci., 181, 108611.
- Gao, X., Wu, W., Ma, C., Li, X., Dai, R. (2016). Postmortem changes in sarcoplasmic proteins associated with color stability in lamb muscle analyzed by proteomics. European Food Research and Technology 242, 527-35.
- Gao, X., Zhao, D., Wang, L., Cui, Y., Wang, S., Lv, M., Zang, F., Dai R. (2021). Proteomic Changes in Sarcoplasmic and Myofibrillar Proteins Associated with Color Stability of Ovine Muscle during Post-Mortem Storage. Foods 10, 2989.
- **Gatellier**, P., Mercier, Y., Renerre, M. (2004). Effect of Diet Finishing Mode (Pasture or Mixed Diet) on Antioxidant Status of Charolais Bovine Meat. Meat Sci., 67, 385–394.
- **Geay**, Y., Bauchart, D., Hocquette, J. F., Culioli, J. (2001). Effect of nutritional factors on biochemical, structural and metabolic characteristics of muscles in ruminants, consequences on dietetic value and sensorial qualities of meat. Reproduction Nutrition Development, 41(1), 1-26.
- Gomes, A. V., Potter, J. D., Szczesna-Cordary, D. (2002). The role of troponins in muscle contraction. IUBMB life, 54(6), 323-333.
- Gornall, A. G., Bardawill, C. J., David, M. M. (1949). Determination of serum proteins by means of the biuret reaction. J. biol. Chem, 177(2), 751-766.
- Gracia, A., de-Magistris, T. (2013). Preferences for lamb meat: A choice experiment for Spanish consumers. Meat Sci., 95(2), 396-402.
- Guillemin, N., Bonnet, M., Jurie, C., Picard, B. (2011). Functional analysis of beef tenderness. J. of proteomics, 75(2), 352-365
- **Guo**, W., Greaser, M. L. (2022). Muscle structure, proteins, and meat quality. In New aspects of meat quality, 15-37. Woodhead Publishing.
- Herrera, N. J., Calkins, C. R. (2022). Developments in meat flavor. In New Aspects of Meat Quality, 195-235. Woodhead Publishing.
- Honikel, K. O., Hamm, R. (1994). Measurement of water-holding capacity and juiciness. In Quality attributes and their measurement in meat, poultry and fish products, 125-161. Springer, Boston, MA.
- Hopkins, D. L., Geesink, G. H. (2009). Protein degradation post-mortem and tenderisation. Applied muscle biology and meat science, 149-173.
- Horcada, A., Polvillo, O., González-Redondo, P., López, A., Tejerina, D., García-Torres, S. (2020). Stability of Fatty Acid Composition of Intramuscular Fat from Pasture- and Grain-Fed Young Bulls during the First 7 d Postmortem. Arch. Anim. Breed., 63, 45–52.
- Horcada, A., Polvillo, O., Juárez, M., Avilés, C., Martínez, A.L., Peña, F. (2016). Influence of Feeding System (Concentrate and Total Mixed Ration) on Fatty Acid Profiles of Beef from Three Lean Cattle Breeds. J. Food Compos. Anal., 49, 110–116.
- Hu, L., Wang, X., Huang, Y. A., Hu, P., You, Z. H. (2021). A survey on computational models for predicting protein–protein interactions. Briefings in Bioinformatics, 22(5), bbab036.
- Huang, C., Hou, C., Ijaz, M., Yan, T., Li, X., Li, Y., Zhang, D. (2020). Proteomics discovery of protein biomarkers linked to meat quality traits in post-mortem muscles: Current trends and future prospects: A review. Trends Food Sci. Technol., 105, 416-432.
- Huff-Lonergan, E., Lonergan, S. M. (1999). Postmortem mechanisms of meat tenderization. In Quality attributes of muscle foods (229-251). Springer, Boston, MA.
- Huff-Lonergan, E., Lonergan, S. M. (2005). Mechanisms of water-holding capacity of meat: The role of postmortem biochemical and structural changes. Meat Sci., 71(1), 194-204.
- Huff-Lonergan, E., Mitsuhashi, T., Beekman, D. D., Parrish, F. C. J., Olson, D. G., Robson, R. M. (1996). Proteolysis of specific muscle structural proteins by mu-calpain at low pH and temperature is similar to degradation in post-mortem bovine muscle. Journal of Animal Science, 74, 993–1008.

- Huff-Lonergan, E., Zhang, W., Lonergan, S. M. (2010). Biochemistry of postmortem muscle Lessons on mechanisms of meat tenderization. Meat Sci., 86(1), 184-195.
- Hui, Y. T., Yang, Y. Q., Liu, R. Y., Zhang, Y. Y., Xiang, C. J., Liu, Z. Z., Ding, Y. H., Zhang, Y. L., Wang,
 B. R. (2013). Significant association of APOA5 and APOC3 gene polymorphisms with meat quality traits in Kele pigs. Genet Mol Res., 13;12(3):3643-3650.
- Ivanović, S., Avramović, N., Dojčinović, B., Trifunović, S., Novaković, M., Tešević, V., Mandić, B. (2020). Chemical composition, total phenols and flavonoids contents and antioxidant activity as nutritive potential of roasted hazelnut skins (Corylus avellana L.). Foods, 9(4), 430.
- Jeremiah, L.E., Gibson, L.L. (2001). The influence of storage temperature and storage time on color stability, retail properties and case-life of retail-ready beef. Food Res. Int., 34, 815–826.
- Jia, X., Veiseth-Kent, E., Grove, H., Kuziora, P., Aass, L., Hildrum, K. I., Hollung, K. (2009). Peroxiredoxin-6–a potential protein marker for meat tenderness in bovine longissimus thoracis muscle. J. Anim. Sci., 87, 2391–2399.
- Joslowski, G., Remer, T., Assmann, K. E., Krupp, D., Cheng, G., Garnett, S. P., Kroke, A., Wudy, S. A., Günther, A. L., Buyken, A. E. (2013). Animal protein intakes during early life and adolescence differ in their relation to the growth hormone-insulin-like-growth-factor axis in young adulthood. J. Nutr., 143(7), 1147-54.
- Junn, E., Jang, W. H., Zhao, X., Jeong, B. S., Mouradian, M. M. (2009). Mitochondrial localization of DJ-1 leads to enhanced neuroprotection. J.neurosci. res., 87(1), 123–129.
- Kanokruangrong, S., Birch, J., Bekhit, A. E. A. (2019). Processing Effects on Meat Flavor, Editor(s): Laurence Melton, Fereidoon Shahidi, Peter Varelis, Encyclopedia of Food Chemistry, Academic Press, 302-308.
- Kemp, C.M., Parr, T. (2012) Advances in apoptotic mediated proteolysis in meat tenderisation. Meat Sci., 92, 252–259.

Kerry, J. P., Kerry, J. F., Ledward, D. (Eds.). (2002). Meat processing: improving quality. Elsevier.Kerth, C. R. (2013). Meat Tenderness. The Science of Meat Quality, 99–117.

- Kim, Y.H.B., Ma, D., Setyabrata, D., Farouk, M.M., Lonergan, S.M., Huff-Lonergan, E., Hunt, M.C. (2018). Understanding postmortem biochemical processes and post-harvest aging factors to develop novel smart-aging strategies. Meat Sci., 144, 74-90.
- **Kiyimba**, F., Gagaoua, M., Suman, S., Mafi, G., & Ramanathan, R. (2022a). Bioinformatics: in-depth analyses of omics data in the field of muscle biology and meat biochemistry.
- **Kiyimba**, F., Hartson, S.D., Rogers, J., VanOverbeke, D.L., Mafi, G.G., Ramanathan R. (2022b) Darkcutting beef mitochondrial proteomic signatures reveal increased biogenesis proteins and bioenergetics capabilities. Journal of Proteomics, 104637.
- Koohmaraie, M. (1992). The role of Ca2+-dependent proteases (calpains) in postmortem proteolysis and meat tenderness. Biochimie, 74(3), 239-245.
- Koohmaraie, M., Whipple, G., Kretchmar, D.H., Crouse, J.D., Mersmann, H.J. (1991) Postmortem proteolysis in longissimus muscle from beef, lamb and pork carcases. J. Anim. Sci. 69:617–624.
- Kraaijenhagen, R.J., van der Heijden, M.C.M., Streefkerk, M., Rijksen, G., de Gast, G.C., Staal, G.E.J. (1984) Hexokinase, phosphofructokinase and pyruvate kinase isozymes in lymphocyte subpopulations. Clinica Chimica Acta 140, 65-76.
- **Krzywicki**, K. (1979). Assessment of relative content of myoglobin, oxymyoglobin and metmyoglobin at the surface of beef. Meat Sci., 3(1), 1-10.
- **Kulczyński**, B., Sidor, A., Gramza-Michałowska, A. (2019). Characteristics of selected antioxidative and bioactive compounds in meat and animal origin products. Antioxidants, 8(9), 335.
- Kunej, T., Wang, Z., Michal, J.J., Daniels, T.F., Magnuson, N.S., Jiang, Z. (2007). Functional UQCRC1 polymorphisms affect promoter activity and body lipid accumulation. Obesity, 15(12), 2896-2901.
- Kwasiborski, A., Sayd, T., Chambon, C., Sante-Lhoutellier, V., Rocha, D., Terlouw, C. (2008). Pig longissimus lumborum proteome: Part II: Relationships between protein content and meat quality. Meat Sci., 80, 982–996.
- Lametsch, R, Karlsson, A, Rosenvold, K, Andersen, H J, Roepstorff, P, Bendixen, E. (2003). Postmortem proteome changes of porcine muscle related to tenderness. Journal of Agricultural and Food Chemistry, 51, 6992-6997

- Lametsch, R., Roepstorff, P., Bendixen, E. (2002). Identification of Protein Degradation during Postmortem Storage of Pig Meat. J. Agric. Food Chem., 50, 5508-12.
- Lana, A., Zolla, L. (2016). Proteolysis in meat tenderization from the point of view of each single protein: A proteomic perspective. Journal of Proteomics, 147, 85-97.
- Laville, E., Sayd, T., Morzel, M., Blinet, S., Chambon, C., Lepetit, J., ... Hocquette, J. F. (2009). Proteome changes during meat aging in tough and tender beef suggest the importance of apoptosis and protein solubility for beef aging and tenderization. J. Agric. Food Chem., 57(22), 10755-10764.
- Lawrie, R. A., Ledward, D. A. (2006). Lawrie's meat science, Abington.
- Lensink, B.J., Fernandez, X., Cozzi, G., Florand, L., Veissier, I. (2001). The influence of farmers' behavior on calves' reactions to transport and quality of veal meat. Anim. Sci. J., 79(3); 642-652.
- Lewis, G.J., Purslow, P.P., Rice, A.E., (1991). The effect of conditioning on the strength of perimysial connective tissue dissected from cooked meat. Meat Sci., 30, 1-12.
- Li, S., Liu, S. (2022). Estimation of the proteome affecting changes in tenderness of yak meat during storage by label-free mass spectrometry. Veterinary Medicine and Science, 8(4) 1640-1649.
- Li, Z., Li, M., Li, X., Xin, J., Wang, Y., Shen, Q. W., Zhang, D. (2018). Quantitative phosphoproteomic analysis among muscles of different color stability using tandem mass tag labeling. Food Chem., 249, 8-15.
- Liebler, D. C. (2002). Proteomic approaches to characterize protein modifications: New tools to study the effects of environmental exposures. Environ. Health Perspectives, 110(1), 3–9.
- Listrat, A., Gagaoua, M., Andueza, D., Gruffat, D., Normand, J., Mairesse, G., Picard, B., Hocquette, J. F. (2020b). What are the drivers of beef sensory quality using metadata of intramuscular connective tissue, fatty acids and muscle fiber characteristics? Livestock Science, 240,
- Listrat, A., Gagaoua, M., Normand, J., Gruffat, D., Andueza, D., Mairesse, G., Mourot, B., Chesneau, G., Gobert, C., Picard, B. (2020a). Contribution of connective tissue components, muscle fibres and marbling to beef tenderness variability in longissimus thoracis, rectus abdominis, semimembranosus and semitendinosus muscles. Journal of the Science of Food and Agriculture, 100(6), 2502-2511

- Listrat, A., Lebret, B., Louveau, I., Astruc, T., Bonnet, M., Lefaucheur, L., Bugeon, J. (2016). How muscle structure and composition influence meat and flesh quality. The Scientific World Journal.
- Liu, H., Li, K., Mingbin, L., Zhao, J., Xiong, B. (2016). Effects of chestnut tannins on the meat quality, welfare, and antioxidant status of heat-stressed lambs. Meat Sci., 116, 236-242.
- Lombardi-Boccia, G., Martinez-Dominguez, B., Aguzzi, A. (2002). Total heme and non-heme iron in raw and cooked meats. J. Food Sci., 67(5), 1738-1741.
- Lomiwes, D., Farouk, M. M., Wiklund, E., Young, O. A. (2014). Small heat shock proteins and their role in meat tenderness: A review. Meat Sci., 96(1), 26-40.
- Luciano, G., Monahan, F. J., Vasta, V., Biondi, L., Lanza, M., Priolo, A. (2009). Dietary tannins improve lamb meat color stability. Meat Sci., 81(1), 120-125.
- Ma, D., Kim, Y.H.B. (2020). Proteolytic changes of myofibrillar and small heat shock proteins in different bovine muscles during aging: Their relevance to tenderness and water-holding capacity. Meat science, 163, 108090.
- Ma, D., Yu, Q., Hedrick, V. E., Cooper, B. R., Sobreira, T. J. P., Oh, J. H., ... Kim, Y. H. B. (2020). Proteomic and metabolomic profiling reveals the involvement of apoptosis in meat quality characteristics of ovine M. longissimus from different callipyge genotypes. Meat Sci., 166, 108140.
- Macdougall, B. (1970). Characteristics of the appearance of meat I. —the luminous absorption, scatter and internal transmittance of the lean of bacon manufactured from normal and pale pork. J. Sci. Food Agric., 21, 568-571.
- Malheiros, J. M., Enríquez-Valencia, C. E., Braga, C. P., Vieira, J. C. S., Vieira, D. S., Pereira, G. L., ... Chardulo, L. A. L. (2021). Application of proteomic to investigate the different degrees of meat tenderness in Nellore breed. J Proteomics, 248, 104331.
- Malik, R, Dulla, K, Nigg, E, Körner, R. (2010). From proteome lists to biological impact tools and strategies for the analysis of large MS data sets. Proteomics, 10, 1270-1283.
- Mancini, R. (2013). 9 Meat Color. The science of meat quality, 177.
- Mancini, R. A., Hunt, M. (2005). Current research in meat color. Meat science, 71(1), 100-121.

- Mangaraj, M., Nanda, R., Panda, S. (2016). Apolipoprotein A-I: A Molecule of Diverse Function. Indian J. Clin. Biochem., 31(3), 253–259.
- Marino, R., Albenzio, M., della Malva, A., Caroprese, M., Santillo, A., Sevi, A. (2014). Changes in meat quality traits and sarcoplasmic proteins during aging in three different cattle breeds. Meat Sci., 98, 178-86.
- Marino, R., Della Malva, A., Albenzio, M. (2015). Proteolytic changes of myofibrillar proteins in Podolian meat during aging: Focusing on tenderness. J. Animal Sci., 93(3), 1376-1387.
- Matarneh, S. K., England, E. M., Scheffler, T. L., Gerrard D. E. (2017). Lawrie's Meat Science (Eight Edition) - The Conversion of Muscle to Meat. Woodhead Publishing Series in Food Science, Technology and Nutrition, 159-185.
- Meinert, L., Andersen, L.T., Bredie, W.L.P., Bjergegaard, C., Aaslyng, M.D., (2007). Chemical and sensory characterisation of pan-fried pork flavor: interactions between raw meat quality, ageing and frying temperature. Meat Sci. 75, 229-242.
- Melody, JL, Lonergan, SM, Rowe, LJ, Huiatt, TW, Mayes, MS, Huff-Lonergan, E. (2003) Early postmortem biochemical factors influence tenderness and water-holding capacity of three porcine muscles. J Anim Sci. 82(4), 1195-205.
- Miller, M. F., Carr, M. A., Ramsey, C. B., Crockett, K. L., Hoover, L. C. (2001). Consumer thresholds for establishing the value of beef tenderness. J Anim Sci. 79(12), 3062-3068.
- Montella, R., Coïsson, J. D., Travaglia, F., Locatelli, M., Malfa, P., Martelli, A., Arlorio, M. (2013). Bioactive compounds from hazelnut skin (Corylus avellana L.): Effects on Lactobacillus plantarum P17630 and Lactobacillus crispatus P17631. J of functional foods, 5(1), 306-315.
- **Morales**, R., Ungerfeld, E. M. (2015). Use of tannins to improve fatty acids profile of meat and milk quality in ruminants: A review. Chilean journal of agricultural research, 75(2), 239-248.
- Morzel, M., Terlouw, C., Chambon, C., Micol, D., Picard, B. (2008). Muscle proteome and meat eating qualities of Longissimus thoracis of "Blonde d'Aquitaine" young bulls: A central role of HSP27 isoforms. Meat Sci., 78(3), 297-304.
- Mymrikov, E. V., Seit-Nebi, A. S., Gusev, N. B. (2011). Large potentials of small heat shock proteins. Physiological reviews, 91(4), 1123-1159.

- Nair, M. N., Li, S., Beach, C. M., Rentfrow, G., Suman, S. P. (2018). Changes in the sarcoplasmic proteome of beef muscles with differential colour stability during postmortem aging. Meat and Muscle Biology, 2(1).
- Nair, M. N., Zhai, C. (2020). Application of proteomic tools in meat quality evaluation. In Meat Quality Analysis (pp. 353-368). Academic Press.
- Nair, M.N., Li, S., Beach, C.M., Rentfrow, G. Suman, S.P. (2017) Changes in the sarcoplasmic proteome of beef muscles with differential color stability during postmortem aging. Meat and Muscle Biology 2.
- Nair, M.N., Suman, S.P., Chatli, M. K., Li, S., Joseph, P., Beach, C. M., Rentfrow, G. (2016). Proteome basis for intramuscular variation in color stability of beef semimembranosus. Meat Sci., 113, 9-16.
- Naseeb, M. A., Volpe, S. L. (2017). Protein and exercise in the prevention of sarcopenia and aging. Nutrition research, 40, 1-20.
- Ngapo, T. M., Martin, J. F., Dransfield, E. (2007). International preferences for pork appearance: II. Factors influencing consumer choice. Food Quality and Preference, 18(1), 139-151.
- Ouali, A., Gagaoua, M., Boudida, Y., Becila, S., Boudjellal, A., Herrera-Mendez, C. H., Sentandreu, M. A. (2013). Biomarkers of meat tenderness: present knowledge and perspectives in regard to our current understanding of the mechanisms involved. Meat Sci., 95(4), 854-870.
- Paim, T. D. P., Viana, P., Tilburg, M. F. V., Moura, A. D. A., Souza, J. R. D., McManus, C., Abdalla, A. L., Louvandini, H. (2019). Feeding effects of cottonseed and its co-products on the meat proteome from ram lambs. Scientia Agricola, 76, 463-472.

Pearson, A. M. (Ed.). (2012). Muscle and meat biochemistry. Elsevier.

- Pelvan, E., Olgun, E. Ö., Karadağ, A., Alasalvar, C. (2018). Phenolic profiles and antioxidant activity of Turkish Tombul hazelnut samples (natural, roasted, and roasted hazelnut skin). Food. Chem., 244, 102-108.
- Pereira, P. C., Vicente, F. (2013). Meat nutritional composition and nutritive role in the human diet. Meat Sci., 93(3), 586-92.

- **Pereira**, P. C., Vicente, F. (2022). Meat nutritive value and human health. In New aspects of meat quality, 561-577. Woodhead Publishing.
- **Picard,** B. Gagaoua, M. (2020) Meta-proteomics for the discovery of protein biomarkers of beef tenderness: An overview of integrated studies. Food Res. Int., 127, 108739.
- **Picard**, B., Gagaoua, M., Hollung, K. (2017). Gene and protein expression as a tool to explain/predict meat (and fish) quality. In New aspects of meat quality (pp. 321-354). Woodhead Publishing.
- Prache, S., Schreurs, N., Guillier, L. (2021). Factors affecting sheep carcass and meat quality attributes. Animal, 100330.
- Priolo, A., Lanza, M., Biondi, L., Pappalardo, P., Young, O. A. (1998). Effect of partially replacing dietary barley with 20% carob pulp on post-weaning growth, and carcass and meat characteristics of Comisana lambs. Meat Sci., 50(3), 355-363.
- **Priolo**, A., Valenti, B., Natalello, A., Bella, M., Luciano, G., Pauselli, M. (2021). Fatty acid metabolism in lambs fed hazelnut skin as a partial replacer of maize. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol., 272, 114794.
- Priolo, A., Waghorn, G. C., Lanza, M., Biondi, L., Pennisi, P. (2000). Polyethylene glycol as a means for reducing the impact of condensed tannins in carob pulp: effects on lamb growth performance and meat quality. Anim. Sci. J., 78(4), 810-816.
- Priolo, Q., Vasta, V. (2007). Effects of tannin-containing diets on small ruminant meat quality. Ital. J. Anim. Sci., 6(sup1), 527-530.
- **Puolanne**, E. (2022). Developments in our understanding of water holding in meat. In New Aspects of Meat Quality, 237-263. Woodhead Publishing.
- **Purslow**, P. P. (2005). Intramuscular connective tissue and its role in meat quality. Meat Sci., 70(3), 435-447.
- **Purslow,** P.P., Gagaoua, M. Warner, R.D. (2021). Insights on meat quality from combining traditional studies and proteomics. Meat Sci., 174, 108423.
- Ramanathan, R., Mancini, R. A. (2018). Role of mitochondria in beef color: A review. Meat and Muscle Biology, 2, 309–320.
- Ramanathan, R., Suman, S.P., Faustman, C. (2020). Biomolecular Interactions Governing Fresh Meat Color in Post-mortem Skeletal Muscle: A Review. J. Agric. Food Chem., 68, 12779-87.

- **Razminowicz**, R.H., Kreuzer, M., Scheeder, M.R.L. (2006). Quality of Retail Beef from Two Grass-Based Production Systems in Comparison with Conventional Beef. Meat Sci., 73, 351–361.
- **Rembold**, C.M., Foster, D.B., Strauss, J.D., Wingard, C.J., Van Eyk, J E. (2000). cGMP-mediated phosphorylation of heat shock protein 20 may cause smooth muscle relaxation without myosin light chain dephosphorylation in swine carotid artery. The Journal of physiology, 524(3), 865-878.
- Rosa, A. F., Moncau, C. T., Poleti, M. D., Fonseca, L. D., Balieiro, J. C., Silva, S. L., & Eler, J. P. (2018). Proteome changes of beef in Nellore cattle with different genotypes for tenderness. Meat Sci., 138, 1-9.
- Rowe, L. J., Maddock, K. R., Lonergan, S. M., & Huff-Lonergan, E. (2004). Influence of early postmortem protein oxidation on beef quality. J. Anim. Sci., 82(3), 785-793.
- Saia-Cereda, V. M., Aquino, A., Guest, P. C., & Martins-de-Souza, D. (2017). Two-dimensional gel electrophoresis: A reference protocol. In Proteomic Methods in Neuropsychiatric Research (pp. 175-182). Springer, Cham.
- Salami, S. A., Guinguina, A., Agboola, J. O., Omede, A. A., Agbonlahor, E. M., Tayyab, U. (2016). In vivo and postmortem effects of feed antioxidants in livestock: a review of the implications on authorization of antioxidant feed additives. Animal, 10(8), 1375-1390.
- Salami, S. A., Luciano, G., O'Grady, M. N., Biondi, L., Newbold, C. J., Kerry, J. P., Priolo, A. (2019). Sustainability of feeding plant by-products: A review of the implications for ruminant meat production. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol., 251, 37-55.
- Samuelsson, L. M., Smolenski, G., Boggs, I., Choe, J., Farouk, M. M., Kim, Y. H. B. (2022). Metabolomic and proteomic characterisation of aged and packaged lamb loins with different colour stability. Journal of Food Composition and Analysis, 104639.
- SAS 2013. SAS/STAT User's Guide (Version 9.2). Statistical Analysis System Inst, Cary, NC.
- Sayd, T., Morzel, M., Chambon, C., Franck, M., Figwer, P., Larzul, C., Le Ror, P., Monin, G., Cherel P., Laville, E. (2006). Proteome analysis of the sarcoplasmic fraction of pig semimembranosus muscle: Implications on meat color development. J. Agric. Food Chem., 54, 2732–2737.

- Scheler, C., Lamer, S., Pan, Z., Li, X. P., Salnikow, J., Jungblut, P. (1998). Peptide mass fingerprint sequence coverage from differently stained proteins on two-dimensional electrophoresis patterns by matrix assisted laser desorption/ionization-mass spectrometry (MALDI-MS). Electrophoresis, 19(6), 918–927.
- Schmidt, A., Forne, I., Imhof, A. (2014). Bioinformatic analysis of proteomics data. BMC systems biology, 8(2), 1-7.
- Sierra, V., Guerrero, L., Fernández-Suárez, V., Martínez, A., Castro, P., Osoro, K., Rodríguez-Colunga, M.J., Coto-Montes, A., Oliván, M. (2010) Eating Quality of Beef from Biotypes Included in the PGI "Ternera Asturiana" Showing Distinct Physicochemical Characteristics and Tenderization Pattern. Meat Sci., 86, 343–351.
- Sierra, V., Oliván, M. (2013). Role of mitochondria on muscle cell death and meat tenderization. Recent patents on endocrine, metabolic & immune drug discovery, 7(2), 120-129.
- Smulders, F., Hofbauer, P., Geesink, G. H. (2014). The Conversion of Muscle to Meat. Meat Inspection and Control in the Slaughterhouse, 399–421.
- Stabler, S. P. (2013). Vitamin B12 deficiency. New England Journal of Medicine, 368(2), 149-160.
- Starkey, C. P., Geesink, G. H., Oddy, V. H., Hopkins, D. L. (2015). Explaining the variation in lamb longissimus shear force across and within ageing periods using protein degradation, sarcomere length and collagen characteristics. Meat Science, 105, 32-37.
- Suman, S. P., Ramanathan, R., Nair, M. N. (2022). Advances in fresh meat color stability. In New Aspects of Meat Quality, 139-161. Woodhead Publishing.
- Szklarczyk, D., Gable, A. L., Lyon, D., Junge, A., Wyder, S., Huerta-Cepas, J., Simonovic, M., Doncheva, NT., Morris, JH., Bork, P., Jensen, L.J., Mering, C. V. (2019). STRING v11: protein– protein association networks with increased coverage, supporting functional discovery in genome-wide experimental datasets. Nucleic acids Res., 47, 607-613.
- **Takagi**, T., Tsujii, K., Shirahama, K. (1975). Binding isotherms of sodium dodecyl sulfate to protein polypeptides with special reference to SDS-polyacylamide gel electrophoresis. J. Biochem., 77(5), 939-947.

- Taylor, R.G. (2004). Chapter 254. Muscle Fiber Types and Meat Quality. In: The Encyclopedia of Meat Science, Elsevier, NY. Edited by Werner K Jensen, Carrick Devine and Michael Dikeman, ISBN 0-12-464970-X.
- Te Pas, M.F., Kruijt, L., Pierzchala, M., Crump, R.E., Boeren, S., Keuning, E., Hoving-Bolink, R., Hortós, M., Gispert, M., Arnau, J. (2013) Identification of proteomic biomarkers in M. Longissimus dorsi as potential predictors of pork quality. Meat Science 95, 679-87.
- **Tomasevic**, I., Djekic, I., Font-i-Furnols, M., Terjung, N., Lorenzo, J. M. (2021). Recent advances in meat color research. Curr. Opin. Food Sci., 41, 81-87.
- **Tong,** Z., He, W., Fan, X. Guo, A. (2021) Biological Function of Plant Tannin and Its Application in Animal Health. Front. vet. Sci., 8.
- Unlu, M., Morgan, M.E., Minden, J.S. (1997). Difference gel electrophoresis: a single gel method for detecting changes in protein extracts. Electrophoresis 18, 2071–2077.
- Uzel C., Conrad M. E. (1998). Absorption of heme iron. Semin Hematol, 35(1), 27-34.
- Valenti, B., Natalello, A., Vasta, V., Campidonico, L., Roscini, V., Mattioli, S., ... Luciano, G. (2019). Effect of different dietary tannin extracts on lamb growth performances and meat oxidative stability: Comparison between mimosa, chestnut and tara. Animal, 13(2), 435-443.
- Valenzuela-Grijalva, N. V., Pinelli-Saavedra, A., Muhlia-Almazan, A., Domínguez-Díaz, D., González-Ríos, H. (2017). Dietary inclusion effects of phytochemicals as growth promoters in animal production. J. Anim. Sci. Technol., 59(1), 1-17.
- Valsta, L. M., Tapanainen, H., Männistö, S. (2005). Meat fats in nutrition. Meat Sci., 70(3), 525-530.
- Van Vliet, S., Beals, J. W., Martinez, I. G., Skinner, S. K., Burd, N. A. (2018). Achieving optimal postexercise muscle protein remodeling in physically active adults through whole food consumption. Nutrients, 10(2), 224.
- **Vasta**, V., Luciano, G. (2011). The effects of dietary consumption of plants secondary compounds on small ruminants' products quality. Small Rumin. Res., 101(1-3), 150-159.
- Viswanathan, S., Unlu, M., Minden, J.S. (2006). Two-dimensional difference gel electrophoresis. Nat. Protoc. 1, 1351–1358.

- **Vongsawasdi**, P., Noomhorm, A. (2014). Bioactive Compounds in Meat and their Functions. Functional foods and dietary supplements: processing effects and health benefits, 113-138.
- Wang, L, Xu, Y, Wang, Y, Zhong, T, Tang, G, Li, L, Zhang, H, Xiong Y. (2014). Identification and characterization of a differentially expressed protein (CAPZB) in skeletal muscle between Meishan and Large White pigs. Gene, 544, 107-113.
- Wang, L.L., Yu, Q.L., Han, L., Ma, X.L., Song, R.D., Zhao, S.N., Zhang, W.H. (2018). Study on the effect of reactive oxygen species-mediated oxidative stress on the activation of mitochondrial apoptosis and the tenderness of yak meat. Food Chemistry, 244, 394-402.
- Wang, Z., He, F., Rao, W., Ni, N., Shen, Q., Zhang, D. (2016). Proteomic analysis of goat Longissimus dorsi muscles with different drip loss values related to meat quality traits. Food Science and Biotechnology, 25, 425–431.
- Warner, R. (2014). Measurement of meat quality. Measurements of Water-holding Capacity and Color: Objective and Subjective, 2, 164-171.
- Wei, B., Jin, J. P. (2011). Troponin T isoforms and posttranscriptional modifications: Evolution, regulation and function. Arch. Biochem., 505(2), 144-154.
- Weston, A. R., Rogers, R. W., Althen, T. G. (2002). Review: The Role of Collagen in Meat Tenderness. The Professional Animal Scientist, 18(2), 107–111.
- Whitehouse, C. M., Dreyer, R. N., Yamashita, M., Fenn, J. B. (1985). Electrospray interface for liquid chromatographs and mass spectrometers. Anal. Chem., 57(3), 675-679.
- Williams, P. (2007). Nutritional composition of red meat. Nutr. Diet., 64, 113-119.
- Wood, J. D., Enser, M., Fisher, A. V., Nute, G. R., Sheard, P. R., Richardson, R. I., Hughes, S. I., Whittington, F. M. (2008). Fat deposition, fatty acid composition and meat quality: A review, Meat Sci., 78(4), 343-358.
- Wu, W., Gao, X.-G., Dai, Y., Fu, Y., Li, X.-M. Dai, R.-T. (2015) Post-mortem changes in sarcoplasmic proteome and its relationship to meat color traits in M. semitendinosus of Chinese Luxi yellow cattle. Food Res. Int., 72, 98-105.

- Wu, W., Yu, Q. Q., Fu, Y., Tian, X. J., Jia, F., Li, X. M., Dai, R. T. (2016). Towards muscle-specific meat color stability of Chinese Luxi yellow cattle: A proteomic insight into post-mortem storage. J. Proteomics, 147, 108-118.
- Xie, Y., Rile, N., Li, X., Li, H., Zhao, M., Che, T., Cai, T., Liu, Z., Li, J. (2022). Analysis of cashmere goat meat by label-free proteomics shows that MYL3 is a potential molecular marker of meat toughness. Czech Journal of Animal Science, 67(4), 137-146.
- Xing, T., Gao, F., Tume, R. K., Zhou, G., Xu, X. (2018). Stress effects on meat quality: A mechanistic perspective. Comprehensive Reviews in Food Science and Food Safety, 18(2), 380-401.
- Yang, X., Wu, S., Hopkins, D.L., Liang, R., Zhu, L., Zhang, Y., Luo, X. (2018). Proteomic analysis to investigate color changes of chilled beef longissimus steaks held under carbon monoxide and high oxygen packaging. Meat Sci., 142, 23-31.
- Zeleznikar, R. J., Heyman, R. A., Graeff, R. M., Walseth, T. F., Dawis, S. M., Butz, E. A., Goldberg, N. D. (1990). Evidence for compartmentalized adenylate kinase catalysis serving a high energy phosphoryl transfer function in rat skeletal muscle. J. Biol. Chem., 265(1), 300-311.
- Zhang, J., Yu, Q., Han, L., Chen, C., Li, H., Han, G. (2017). Study on the apoptosis mediated by cytochrome c and factors that affect the activation of bovine longissimus muscle during postmortem aging. Apoptosis, 22(6), 777-785.
- Zhang, Y., Fonslow, B. R., Shan, B., Baek, M. C., Yates, J. R., 3rd (2013). Protein analysis by shotgun/bottom-up proteomics. Chem. Rev., 113(4), 2343–2394.
- Zhao, J. X., Li, Q., Zhang, R. X., Liu, W. Z., Ren, Y. S., Zhang, C. X., Zhang, J. X. (2018). Effect of dietary grape pomace on growth performance, meat quality and antioxidant activity in ram lambs. Anim. Feed Sci. Technol., 236, 76-85.
- Zhou, Y., Zhou, B., Pache, L., Chang, M., Khodabakhshi, A. H., Tanaseichuk, O., Benner, C., Chanda, S. K. (2019). Metascape provides a biologist-oriented resource for the analysis of systems-level datasets. Nat. Comm., 10, 1-10.
- Zhu, Y., Gagaoua, M., Mullen, A.M., Viala, D., Rai, D.K., Kelly, A.L., Sheehan, D., Hamill, R.M. (2021) Shotgun proteomics for the preliminary identification of biomarkers of beef sensory tenderness,



juiciness and chewiness from plasma and muscle of young Limousin-sired bulls. Meat Science 176, 108488.